



University of Dundee

A partnership with the proteasome

Robertson, Holly; Hayes, John D.; Sutherland, Calum

Published in: **Biochemical Pharmacology**

DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2017.10.016

Publication date: 2018

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication in Discovery Research Portal

Citation for published version (APA): Robertson, H., Hayes, J. D., & Sutherland, C. (2018). A partnership with the proteasome: the destructive nature of GSK3. Biochemical Pharmacology, 147, 77-92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2017.10.016

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in Discovery Research Portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Users may download and print one copy of any publication from Discovery Research Portal for the purpose of private study or research.
You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain.
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Biochemical Pharmacology 147 (2018) 77-92

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Biochemical Pharmacology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/biochempharm

A partnership with the proteasome; the destructive nature of GSK3

Holly Robertson^a, John D. Hayes^a, Calum Sutherland^{b,*}

^a Division of Cancer Research, University of Dundee, Dundee DD1 9SY, Scotland, United Kingdom ^b Division of Molecular and Clinical Medicine, University of Dundee, Dundee DD1 9SY, Scotland, United Kingdom

A R T I C L E I N F O

Received 19 September 2017

Available online 1 November 2017

Accepted 31 October 2017

Article history:

ABSTRACT

Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3 (GSK3) was originally reported as a key enzyme of glucose homeostasis through regulation of the rate of glycogen synthesis. It has subsequently been found to influence most cellular processes, including growth, differentiation and death, as part of its role in modulating response to hormonal, nutritional and cellular stress stimuli. More than 100 protein targets for GSK3 have been proposed although only a small fraction of these have been convincingly validated in physiological cell systems. The effects of GSK3 phosphorylation on substrates include alteration of enzyme activity, protein localisation, protein:protein interaction and protein stability. This latter form of regulation of GSK3 substrates is the focus of this review. There is an ever-growing list of GSK3 substrates that upon phosphorylation are targeted to the beta-transducin repeat containing protein (β -TrCP), thereby allowing ubiquitination of bound protein by cullin-1 and so initiating destruction at the proteasome. We propose the existence of a GSK3-β-TrCP 'destruction hit-list' that allows co-ordinated removal (or stabilisation) of a set of proteins with a common physiological purpose, through control of GSK3. We identify 29 proteins where there is relatively strong evidence for regulation by a GSK3-β-TrCP axis and note common features of regulation and pathophysiology. Furthermore, we assess the potential of pre-phosphorylation (priming) of these targets (normally a prerequisite for GSK3 recognition) to provide a second layer of regulation delineated by the priming kinase that allows GSK3 to mark them for destruction. Finally, we discuss whether this knowledge improves options for therapeutic intervention. © 2017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://

017 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction					
2.	2. GSK3 biology					
	2.1. GSK3 regulation	78				
	2.2. GSK3 substrate priming	78				
	2.3. Physiology and pathophysiology	78				
3. The GSK3-β-TrCP axis						
	3.1. Ubiquitination	79				
	3.2. The SCF (SKP1, cullin-1, F-box protein) E3 ubiquitin ligase family	80				
	3.3. Interaction between phosphorylation and ubiquitination	80				
4.	GSK3 substrate regulation	80				
	4.1. General	80				
	4.2. GSK3 and protein degradation	80				

Abbreviations: AMPK, AMP-activated protein kinase; ARE, antioxidant response element; β-TrCP, beta-transducin repeat containing protein; CKI, casein kinase-1; CHD, chromatin helicase DNA-binding factor; CRY, cryptochrome; EMT, epithelial-mesenchymal transition; FGD, faciogenital dysplasia; GSK3, Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3; HECT, homologous to the E6AP carboxyl terminus; JNK, Jun N-terminal kinase; KEAP1, Kelch-like ECH-associated protein-1; LATS, large tumour suppressor; LiCl, Lithium Chloride; LPCAT, LysophosphatidylcholineAcyltransferase; NRF2, nuclear factor-erythroid 2 p45-related factor 2; PAPC, paraxial protocadherin; Pl3K, phosphatidylinositol 3 kinase; PPase, phosphatase; PR-A, progesterone receptor-A; PRLr, prolactin receptor; RASSF, Ras association (RalGDS/AF-6) domain family member; REDD1, regulated in development and DNA damage responses-1; RING, really interesting new gene; RTK, receptor tyrosine kinase; SCF, SKP1, cullin 1, F box protein; TAZ, transcriptional co-activator with PDZ, binding motif also known as WWTR1; VEGFR, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor.

* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: c.d.sutherland@dundee.ac.uk (C. Sutherland).



Research update



	4.3.	Substrates for the GSK3-β-TrCP axis					
		4.3.1.	Substrates with the DSGXXS motif	82			
		4.3.2.	Substrates with a minimal S/TXXXS/T motif	84			
		4.3.3.	GSK3 substrates that are destroyed following phosphorylation but lack a consensus S/TXXXS/T motif, or evidence				
			for β-TrCP binding	86			
		4.3.4.	GSK3 substrates whose target sequence remains to be determined	88			
5.	Poten	itial inpu	It from priming	. 88			
6.	Perspectives on GSK3 pathways in the development of novel therapeutics						
	ments	. 89					
	References						

1. Introduction

Glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK3) is named after the first substrate identified, glycogen synthase, and although it does modulate glycogen synthesis rate in liver and muscle, it is now known to influence many additional cellular processes; including cell proliferation, cell differentiation, neuronal signaling, immune function, inflammation, and nutrient sensing [1–3]. GSK3 is widely touted as a potential therapeutic target for many chronic diseases. As such, a better understanding of how GSK3 targets its substrates in health and disease could provide a more disease-selective intervention strategy.

2. GSK3 biology

2.1. GSK3 regulation

There are two mammalian GSK3 genes (GSK3 α and GSK3 β) which are >90% identical in their catalytic domain sequences and which are expressed ubiquitously. GSK3 β deletion results in postnatal lethality, with multiple developmental defects and loss of hepatic function [4]. In contrast, GSK3 α null mice are viable and relatively healthy, with defects in glucose metabolism [5]. Interestingly, GSK3 α null mice have a shorter lifespan than controls and are more prone to chronic age-related diseases [6]. Therefore GSK3 α and GSK3 β isoforms contribute to different non-redundant and vital aspects of healthy ageing in rodents.

GSK3 is central to multiple intracellular pathways including those activated by Wnt/ β -catenin, Sonic Hedgehog, Notch, growth factor/RTK, and G protein-coupled receptor signals [7,8]. It is relatively active in unstimulated cells and mostly regulated by decreasing its activity [3].

There are several regulatory mechanisms which control GSK3 activity; a) phosphorylation of Ser21 in GSK3 α and the equivalent residue in GSK3 β , Ser9 [9], which inhibits phosphorylation of primed substrates [10], b) disruption of GSK3-containing protein complexes such as the axin-APC complex [11], c) phosphorylation of Thr390 of GSK3 β by p38MAPK which inhibits this isoform [12] and d) acetylation [13]. In addition, phosphorylation of Tyr279 of GSK3 α (and the equivalent Tyr216 of GSK3 β) is required for catalytic activity [14], and although this residue is phosphorylated during synthesis of GSK3, this specific modification may be dynamically regulated in neurons [15]. The relative importance of each mechanism to GSK3 regulation may vary from tissue to tissue, and potentially in response to specific stimuli. In particular, growth factors tend to regulate GSK3 through N-terminal phosphorylation (although different kinases are used by different stimuli). Meanwhile the canonical Wnt signaling pathway disrupts the interaction between GSK3 and Wnt-specific targets [16], without regulating the *N*-terminal phosphorylation of GSK3 [17]. Therefore, Wnt proteins and growth factors appear to regulate different pools of GSK3 within cells [17] and, as such, these pathways regulate different GSK3 substrates [18]. This is important as changes in total cellular GSK3 activity will not necessarily alter the phosphorylation status of every GSK3 substrate.

2.2. GSK3 substrate priming

The majority of GSK3 targets require prior phosphorylation (by a distinct kinase) to generate a GSK3 consensus sequence (SX_{30r4}S (P), with the C-terminal serine phosphorylated) [17]. This is termed priming and enhances phosphorylation of peptide substrates by GSK3 more than 1000-fold. Priming provides opportunities for physiological, pathophysiological or pharmacological manipulation of specific groups of substrates primed by a common protein kinase, independent of direct GSK3 regulation. That is, physiological or pharmacological inhibition of a priming kinase could reduce GSK3 phosphorylation of only those GSK3 substrates primed by that kinase, even when GSK3 activity was high. The corollary of this is that high GSK3 activity associated with disease does not necessarily mean all GSK3 substrates will be hyperphosphorylated (if priming of some substrates is limiting). Importantly priming of different GSK3 substrates appears to rely on distinct priming kinases. For example, CKI primes APC [19], β-catenin [20], Mdm2 [21], and VHL [22]; CDK5 primes CamKK β [23], CLASP2 [24], CRMP1 [25], CRMP2 [25], Mef2D, and some sites on tau [26]; PKA primes ATP-citrate lyase [27], Ci-155 [28], CREB [29], GATA4 [30] and PP1 G-subunit [31]; ERK2 primes Bcl-3 [32], C/EBP β [33], HSF1 [34], MafA, KRP (telokin) [35], and c-myc/L-myc [36]; DYRK primes eIF2B [37], NFAT [38], tau [26], and possibly CRMP4 [39] and NRF2 (HR unpublished data); and CKII primes glycogen synthase [40], and probably protein phosphatase inhibitor-2 and PTEN [3]. There are at least five additional kinases proposed to act as priming enzymes (including SGK, DNA-PK and AMPK).

2.3. Physiology and pathophysiology

The first physiological role that was identified for GSK3 was regulation of glycogen synthesis and glucose metabolism, and this has been studied in great detail for many years [41–45]. Genetic ablation in mice has demonstrated a vital role for GSK3 β in tissue development [4], while key roles in cell proliferation, cell differentiation, control of microtubule structure, cell cycle progression, and apoptosis, have all been proposed. The diverse range of substrates identified to date would predict that GSK3 has an influence on virtually every cellular process, although it remains to be established how many of these proposed substrates are 'bona fide' physiological or pathophysiological substrates [3].

Significant alterations in GSK3 activity have been reported in several age-related human diseases including diabetes, cancer, and Alzheimer's disease (AD) (see Section 6). Partial deletion (pharmacological or genetic) of GSK3 reduces the development and/or severity of models of these diseases [46–48] implying a role for GSK3 hyperactivation in their initiation/early progression [3]. As such, several pharmaceutical companies have developed selective, and potent, GSK3 inhibitor small molecules.



Fig. 1. Schematic comparison of two proteins which are targeted for degradation in a GSK3 and β -TrCP-dependent fashion. Pharmacological inhibition of GSK3 activity would be predicted to lower recognition by β -TrCP, preventing ubiquitination by CUL1 and co-ordinated stabilization of both proteins. However there is scope for physiological and pharmacological target specific regulation. 1) β -Catenin, but not NRF2, is present within a complex that permits regulation by Wnt signaling, hence GSK3 inhibition by Wnt signaling targeting through regulation of the priming kinase and 3) GSK3 may only phosphorylate one of the two serines in the NRF2 phosphodegron, and a distinct kinase may be needed to fully engage β -TrCP and enhance degradation, while GSK3 is sufficient to complete the β -TrCP-binding motif in β -catenin.

At present, there are few data on disease specific substrates of GSK3, the exception possibly being the AD tangle protein, tau [49]. A better understanding of whether it is GSK3 regulation or regulation of specific GSK3 substrates that is altered in human disease could allow a more targeted disease specific intervention. This would likely be more effective and certainly safer than global GSK3 inhibition. For example, phosphorylation of substrates by GSK3 produces a wide range of effects on target function, including altered enzyme activity, protein localization, and protein stability. The list of human diseases associated with both GSK3 defects, and dysregulated protein degradation or accumulation, continues to grow. Therefore, it is likely that validation of the rapidly lengthening list of GSK3 substrates targeted for degradation may provide insight into a mechanistic link between GSK3 and pathophysiology of such diseases.

The remaining sections will investigate the hypothesis that GSK3 is a major regulator of protein stability. In particular we focus on GSK3 substrates that share the same partner for targeting the substrate to the proteasome, namely the SCF (SKP1, cullin-1, F-box protein) E3 ubiquitin ligase β -TrCP. Interestingly, β -TrCP binding of proteins is enhanced by dual phosphorylation of the substrate, with a similar spacing of the two phosphorylated residues to that generated by GSK3 phosphorylation of primed substrates (Fig. 1).

3. The GSK3-β-TrCP axis

The ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS) is the predominant route by which eukaryotic proteins are turned over in the cell, and defects in the UPS have been implicated in a range of diseases such as immune disorders, neurological disorders and cancer [50].

3.1. Ubiquitination

Ubiquitin is a small (8.5 kDa) ubiquitously expressed protein, encoded by four human genes (UBB, UBC, UBA52 and RPS27A).

The covalent attachment of ubiquitin to a target protein (ubiquitination) most commonly results in its degradation by the proteasome.

Ubiquitination involves three basic steps: 1) ATP-dependent activation of ubiquitin, 2) conjugation of ubiquitin to an intermediary protein, and 3) ligation of the ubiquitin to the target protein. These steps are performed by ubiquitin-activating enzymes (E1s). ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes (E2s) and ubiquitin ligases (E3s). respectively. Importantly ubiquitination can involve attachment of a single ubiquitin molecule (mono-ubiquitination) or the generation of a chain of linked ubiquitin molecules (poly-ubiquitination) [51]. The first ubiquitin molecule is covalently bound (ligated) through its C-terminal carboxylate group to a particular lysine residue within the target protein, and the chain can then be elongated by linking ubiquitin molecules to one of the seven lysine residues (or the *N*-terminal methionine) of the previous ubiquitin molecule. It is the polyubiquitination on specific lysines, mostly on Lys48 and Lys29 of ubiquitin that leads to degradation of the target protein by the proteasome [52]. Polyubiquitinations at other lysines, or monoubiquitinations, do not normally lead to degradation, rather they can contribute to the regulation of several other cellular processes (including endocytic trafficking, inflammation and DNA repair). This is because only the Lys48 and Lys29 linked polyubiquitin tag can be recognized by the 26S proteasome leading to unfolding of the target protein and ultimately degradation [52].

Some specificity to, and regulation of, this process is provided by the existence of a large family of E3 ubiquitin ligases (>600 members), all with the ability to transfer ubiquitin to the protein target [53]. The E3 ligases can be subdivided into three main groups based on their characteristic domain and their mechanism of action. Firstly, the Homologous to the E6AP carboxyl terminus (HECT) family which form temporary bonds to ubiquitin, before transferring it to the substrate protein. Secondly, the Really interesting new gene (RING) family, which do not bind ubiquitin directly, but serve as adaptors for ubiquitin transfer from the E2 enzymes [54]. Thirdly, the RING-between RING (RBR) family, which contain two RING domains but have a two step mechanism, including the intermediate binding of ubiquitin, as seen in the HECT family.

3.2. The SCF (SKP1, cullin-1, F-box protein) E3 ubiquitin ligase family

One of the best examples of the large family of RING E3 ligases is provided by SCF containing complexes, of which there are 69 known in humans [54]. The SCF complex is made up of four components; RBX1, cullin-1, S-phase-kinase-associated-protein 1 (SKP1) and an F-box protein (Fig. 1). Each of these proteins works in concert and provides a unique function to the complex. The RBX1 protein contains the Zinc-binding RING finger domain that enables the transfer of ubiquitin from the E2 ligase to the lysine residue on the target protein, and it also binds cullin-1. The cullin-1 protein functions as a scaffold to link RBX1 to SKP1, while the SKP1 protein brings the F-box protein into the complex. F-box proteins vary in sequence outside their F-box domain and their SKP1 binding site, and this variability provides some target specificity to the complex. This is usually mediated through carboxyl terminal protein:protein interaction motifs, such as WD40 repeats which have a β -propeller structure that recognizes phosphorylated targets, and Leucine-rich repeats (LRR) which have α/β -repeat structures and bind independently of target phosphorylation [55.56].

β-Transducin repeat containing proteins (β-TrCP, β-TrCP1 and β-TrCP2) are the best studied of the WD40 subfamily of F-box proteins. β-TrCP proteins are responsible for the ubiquitination of a wide range of critical proteins including; IκK phosphorylated IκB, GSK3 phosphorylated β-catenin, cell cycle regulatory proteins CDC25 and APC, and many more [57]. Substrates that are recognized by β-TrCP proteins often contain a destruction motif, DSGXXS, in which X represents any amino acid [57]. Phosphorylation of both serine residues in the motif enhances recognition by β-TrCPs, and thus when phosphorylated, it is sometimes referred to as a phosphodegron.

Misregulation of β -TrCP proteins, has been implicated in cancer development and progression, mainly because it controls the degradation of several tumour suppressor proteins [58]. Relatively high levels of β -TrCP have been detected in cell lines derived from human breast and prostate tumours, and also in breast prostate, and gastric tumour, tissue samples from patients [59].

3.3. Interaction between phosphorylation and ubiquitination

As mentioned above, β-TrCP targets often contain a destruction motif, DSGXXS, and the phosphorylation of both of the serines in this sequence greatly enhances the recognition by β -TrCP [60]. As this sequence closely resembles the GSK3 target consensus, (SX_{30r4}S(P), with the C-terminal serine phosphorylated) it is perhaps not surprising that so many GSK3 substrates are now reported to be β -TrCP binding proteins (Table 1). One of the original GSK3 targets, β -catenin, contains this sequence. It is primed by CK1 for subsequent GSK3 phosphorylation, and this generates a β-TrCP binding motif, thereby enhancing polyubiquitination and degradation by the proteasome (Fig. 1). More recently, another transcription factor, NRF2, was found to be regulated in a highly similar fashion (Fig. 1). Indeed, it seems plausible that GSK3 and β-TrCP co-ordinate the destruction of a wide range of proteins in response to given cues. In the following section (and Table 1) we detail the growing list of GSK3-β-TrCP regulated proteins. It is worth noting that β -TrCP promotes the degradation of many proteins that are not considered GSK3 substrates (eg IkB [61]), thus the GSK3- β -TrCP axis may regulate only a selection of β -TrCP targets.

4. GSK3 substrate regulation

4.1. General

There are over 100 proposed substrates of GSK3 [3], and the proportion of these reported to be degraded in response to GSK3 phosphorylation is growing rapidly ([18] and Table 1). Clearly degradation is the ultimate regulatory mechanism, completely removing all functions of the protein, and raises the interesting possibility that the GSK3- β -TrCP axis is used to co-ordinate the removal of specific sets of proteins in response to different environmental cues. Equally, loss of control of this axis could underpin the observed association of dysregulated GSK3 and its targets in many age-related diseases.

4.2. GSK3 and protein degradation

Table 1 lists substrates with compelling evidence that their steady state protein level can be modulated through phosphorylation by GSK3, and subsequent ubiquitination by β -TrCP, or a close homologue. Almost certainly this is not going to represent the final comprehensive list. Indeed, Gumbiner and colleagues performed an expression cloning screen in Xenopus eggs which identified 35 novel proteins whose degradation/stability appeared to be regulated by GSK3 inhibition. Of course, it is possible that GSK3 will co-operate with E3 ligases other than β -TrCP, however it seems unlikely to be a coincidence that β -TrCP and GSK3 share such a common recognition motif. That said, there are a few examples of GSK3 targets which go on to be degraded following ubiquitination by Fbw7, fbxl3, skp2 and Smurf1 E3 ligases ([18]). It will be interesting to establish how many of these other E3 ligases exhibit enhanced activity following dual phosphorylation of the target, or whether the phosphorylated residues are not part of the recognition motif. Table 1 mostly focuses on targets where the residues phosphorylated are known and/or the evidence linking GSK3 and B-TrCP activity to degradation is strong. In theory, this table is a draft 'GSK3-B-TrCP target destruction hit-list', where the cellular complement of all of these proteins would be reduced by a β -TrCP mediated process following enhanced GSK3 activity. Conversely, their protein levels are likely to increase following physiological or pharmacological inhibition of GSK3. In reality of course, there will be a number of factors determining whether the levels of all of these proteins are regulated by GSK3-β-TrCP in a truly coordinated fashion.

For example, the overall effect of the GSK3-proteasome partnership will be dictated by the affinity for the substrate (phosphorylation rate, steady state phosphorylation, binding to β-TrCP). In addition, the stoichiometry of priming (and the specific priming pathway involved-see Section 5) along with the cellular substrate concentration will influence the proportion of substrate that can be targeted for destruction (very abundant, poorly primed substrates will be depleted very slowly). Each target may also exhibit distinct rates of dephosphorylation, while the expression of target PPases may vary between cell types, or with environmental cues. Finally, the cellular location of the substrate, priming kinase, PPase and ubiquitination machinery may vary with cell type (eg if phosphorylation occurs in a compartment without β -TrCP or other proteasome factors). In this way, one could envision several subgroups of GSK3-β-TrCP targets with distinct rates of destruction dependent on the factors mentioned above. It is likely though that pathophysiological disruption of the GSK3 and/or β-TrCP pathways would produce a global induction of all of the proteins in Table 1, potentially with deleterious consequences to the cell/tissue.

Table 1

GSK3 substrates that are degraded after phosphorylation. Sequences given are human unless specified, the GSK3 phosphorylation site_{xxx} is given in bold and underlined, while the priming site is in bold.

Substrates	GSK3 Phosphorylation site.	Priming Site (Kinase)	GSK3 target Sequence	Ref.
			Group 1-Substrates with the DSGX(X)S motif	
Beta catenin (proto-oncogene)	Ser33, Ser37 and Thr41	Ser45 (CK2)	LD S 33GIH S GAT T TAPSL	[11,20,63]
CHD1 (induces pro-tumourogenic signaling)	Proposed as Ser24 and Ser54	Proposed as Ser28 and Ser58	DD ₂₂₄ GSASGS and SD <u>S</u> 54GSESGS	[65]
FGD1 (faciogenital dysplasia) FGD3	Ser283	Ser287 (putative)	RDS 202 GTDSISS	[69,70]
	Ser72	Ser76 (putative)	RD S -acto S	
Prolactin receptor	Ser349	Priming not reported	TD S GRESCDSPST.	[72]
Snail (Triggers EMT)	Ser96 and Ser100	Ser104 (CKlepsilon)		[66.67]
Sn1	Ser728 and Ser732	Thr739 (Erks) proposed	LD206UAU204FFFFF	[71]
TAZ (transcriptional co-activator with	Ser58 and Ser62	Potentially at Ser66	PD <u>5728</u> 04G25GSTTATP	[73,74]
PDZ-binding motif) NRF2	Ser338, Ser342.	Ser347	SDSGI S 338LNT S PSVA S P(Mouse)	[75,78]
			Group 2- <u>Substrates with a S/TXXXS/T motif</u> -GSK3 inhibition would enhance cell proliferation.	
Bcl-3 (b cell lymphoma)	Ser394	Ser398 (ERK)	SPSS S 304PSO S PPRD	[32]
Delta catenin-2	Multiple but Thr1078 proposed	Priming not reported	SSSRT1078PSISPVRV	[92,93]
foxp3	Ser270, Ser274.	Priming not reported	LTKASATAGYASGDKA	[89,90]
MafA	Ser49, Thr53, Thr57 and Ser61, maybe	Ser65 (possible)	LPPG <u>S49</u> LSS <u>T</u> PLS <u>T</u> PCS <u>S</u> VPSSPSFC	[86-88]
N	also Ser65			[02.02]
MCI-1	Ser159	Inf163 (possible-JNK)	STDG S 159LPS T PPPAE	[82,83]
			GADG S LPS T PPPEEE (mouse)	
Мус	Thr58	Thr62 (ERK2)	ELLP T₅₈PPISPSRRSG	[84,85]
Progesterone receptor A	Ser390	Priming not reported	EASQ S 390PQYSFESL	[91]
			Group 3- <u>Substrates with a S/TXXXS/T motif</u> -GSK3 inhibition would reduce cell proliferation.	
PHLPP1	Ser847 and Thr851	Ser867 and Ser869 (maybe CK1)	$\texttt{PHVQ}{S_{\texttt{S47}}}\texttt{VLL}{\underline{T}}\texttt{PQDEFFILGSKGLWD}{SLS}\texttt{VEEA}$	[99,100]
Smad4	Thr273, Thr269 and Thr265	Thr277 (Erks)	HHNST265TTWTGSRTAPYTP	[94-96]
			Group 4- <u>Substrates with a S/TXXXS/T motif</u> -their GSK3 regulation is related to cellular stress	
HIF1a	Ser551, Thr555, and Ser589	Priming not reported		[101]
LPCAT1 (Lysophosphatidyl	Ser178	Ser182	FVSRS DODSRRKTV	[104]
cholineAcyltransferase1)			FASUSIAN SURVEY	[]
RASSF1C	Ser19 and Ser23	Priming not reported	STTS S 19GYC S QEDSDSE	[103]
REDD1	Ser19, and/or Thr23, and/or Thr25.	Priming for Ser19 may occur at Thr23.	SSPS S 19LPR T P T PDRPPRS	[102]
			Group 5- <u>Substrates with a S/TXXXS/T motif</u> -their GSK3 regulation is related to development and circadian rhythm	
Ci-155 (Dros. melanogaster)	Ser852, and Ser884 and 888.	Ser856 (PKA)Ser892	SMO S %57RRS S OSSOVSS	[106,107]
		(PKA)	DPTS. Sear PGCS RRSS GMS	
			(Dros. melanogaster sequence)	
CRY-2	Ser553	Ser557	RPLPS ₅₅₃ GPASPKRK	[105]
Gli3 (human homologue of ci155)	Ser858, Ser870, and Ser890.	Ser862, Ser874, and Ser894.	AYLSS878RRSSGISPCFSS870RRSSEASQ	[108]
		(all PKA)	STDA S RASS	
PAPC	Ser816 and Ser820	Priming not reported	MGHT Sole TKD SGKGD	[109]
		-	Group 6-Substrates that are degraded following phosphorylation by CSK3	-
			hut lack a consensus S/TXXXS/T motif	
Oma1	Thr339	Thr239 proposed	SAGST AND PSOD (C elegans sequence)	[111]
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ARPST239DE	

GSK3 Phosphorylation site.	Priming Site (Kinase)	GSK3 target Sequence	Ket.
Thr57	Priming not reported	EVTE <u>T</u> 57ELEGDFAW Group 7- <u>Substrates</u> whose phosphorylation sequence remains to be	[110]
Sites not identified.		determined	[114]
Putatively assigned to Ser183/184			
Not experimentally identified.			[112,113]

4.3. Substrates for the GSK3- β -TrCP axis

The proposed targets of the GSK3- β -TrCP axis can be classified by the phosphodegron sequence that provides the connection between substrate, GSK3 and β -TrCP. We will discuss the proteins in three groups: firstly, those with the proposed 'perfect' β -TrCP binding sequence (DSGXXS); secondly, those with a minimal S/ TXXXS/T sequence (and these are sub-divided by the functional result of their regulation by GSK3); thirdly, those lacking the dual phosphorylation motif (Table 1).

4.3.1. Substrates with the DSGXXS motif

As mentioned above, the proposed motif for β -TrCP binding is a doubly phosphorylated DSGXXS sequence where X is any amino acid, and as this closely resembles the GSK3 consensus sequence $(SX_{3or4}S-phos)$ it seems reasonable to propose that this phosphodegron is central to allowing degradation by a GSK3 and B-TrCP dependent mechanism. One could therefore predict that the presence of the DSGXXS motif within a protein, where phosphorylation occurs at the C-terminal Ser, would enhance subsequent phosphorylation at the *N*-terminal Ser by GSK3, binding of β-TrCP, polyubiquitination and degradation. Gumbiner and colleagues performed an in silico search for protein sequences containing "D/ES GXXS/TXXXS/TXXXS/T", and identified 38 proteins with this sequence (and with evolutionary conservation) [18]. This list includes β-catenin and snail (which were used to generate the search string) and two other proteins where the stability was already proposed to be regulated by GSK3 or Wnt. The remainder have still to be formally confirmed as GSK3-β-TrCP targets but illustrate the possibility that there are several more GSK3-β-TrCP target proteins remaining to be characterised. Equally, if one considers that only 7 out of the 29 proteins listed in Table 1 contain the precise DSGXXS sequence then there may well be dozens more to be found. It is noteworthy that dysregulation of all 7 of these DSGXXS containing proteins, plus NRF2 (that has a DSGXXS-like motif), are strongly associated with aspects of neoplastic disease. something that is also well established for dysregulated B-TrCP [62].

β-Catenin is a multifunctional protein involved in transcriptional control but also gap junction structure. Intracellular β -catenin is normally sequestered by a destruction complex that includes Axin and APC as well as the protein kinases CK1 and GSK3. CK1 phosphorylates β-catenin within this complex at Ser45, which targets it for sequential GSK3 phosphorylation at Thr41, Ser37 and finally Ser33 [20]. The phosphorylation of Ser37 and Ser33 generates the phosphodegron that binds β -TrCP thereby promoting poly-ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation (Fig. 1). This mechanism regulates the transcriptional activity of β -catenin (not the gap junction structural function) and is regulated by Wnt signaling. Wnt proteins stabilize intracellular β-catenin either by destabilising the complex to separate GSK3 from β-catenin or mono-ubiquitinating GSK3-β-TrCP, both of which have the same outcome of reducing phosphorylation and ubiquitination of β -catenin [11,63]. The β -catenin is then free to go to the nucleus and regulate target gene transcription. This was the first GSK3 substrate found to be regulated in concert with β-TrCP. Importantly mutations in β-catenin most closely associated with neoplastic disease lie within the phosphodegron sequence. primarily Ser33, Ser37, Thr41 and Ser45 mutated to nonphosphorylatable residues, which would stabilize the β-catenin [64].

The chromatin helicase DNA-binding factor (CHD1) regulates epigenetic modifications of chromatin. Ectopic GSK3 expression resulted in β -TrCP-mediated poly-ubiquitination and degradation of CHD1, while GSK3 inhibition reduced poly-ubiquitination and stabilized CHD1. In normal cells PTEN reduces Akt signaling which reduces the Akt-mediated inhibition of GSK3. This stimulates the GSK3-mediated phosphorylation of two CHD1 phosphodegrons, resulting in CHD1 degradation via the β -TrCP-mediated ubiquitination-proteasome pathway. PTEN deficiency (often found in neoplastic disease) results in hyperactivity of Akt, reduction in GSK3 activity, and stabilization of CHD1, which in turn engages the trimethyl lysine-4 histone H3 modification to activate transcription of the pro-tumorigenic TNF-NF- κ B gene network [65]. Thus, CHD1 depletion through inhibition of Akt and re-activation of GSK3 could reduce growth and survival of PTEN-deficient prostate and breast cancers.

Snail (a zinc-finger transcription factor) triggers the epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT) during embryonic development through its inhibition of E-cadherin expression [66,67]. The phenotypic changes of increased motility and invasiveness of cancer cells are reminiscent of the EMT suggesting a possible link between Snail dysfunction and cancer. Snail is one of the EMT factors whose dysregulation is proposed to contribute to the initiation of specific cancers [68]. GSK3 β binds to and phosphorylates Snail at two phosphodegron motifs [66]. Phosphorylation of the first motif (Ser96-Ser100) regulates its β-TrCP-mediated poly-ubiquitination, whereas phosphorylation of the second motif controls its subcellular localization. A variant of Snail which lacks regulation by phosphorvlation is much more stable and resides exclusively in the nucleus, thereby inducing EMT. Furthermore, inhibition of GSK3 results in the upregulation of Snail and downregulation of Ecadherin in vivo [66]. Thus, Snail and GSK3 may be regulated by many signaling pathways that lead to EMT. Importantly CK1 phosphorylation of Snail at Ser104 is required for the subsequent GSK3 phosphorylation at Ser100 and then Ser96, creating the doubly phosphorylated DSGXXS motif with enhanced binding to β-TrCP [67]. Specific inhibition or depletion of CK1 ε inhibits the phosphorylation and degradation of Snail and promotes cell migration, demonstrating that targeting the priming phosphorylation of a GSK3 substrate can alter its regulation by GSK3 without changing the activity of the GSK3-β-TrCP proteins themselves.

FGD1 gene disruption results in Faciogenital Dysplasia (FGDY: Aarskog syndrome), a skeletal dysplasia and multiple congenital anomaly syndrome, implying a crucial role in aspects of mammalian development. The gene product contains domains that indicate it is a guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) for the Rho family GTPase Cdc42. FGD1 contains a DSGXXS motif and is recognized by β -TrCP when the two serine residues in this sequence are phosphorylated. This promotes ubiquitination and subsequent degradation of GEF by the proteasome [69]. The ubiquitination and degradation of GEF is regulated by GSK3 inhibitors. Subsequent work found that FGD3, a homologue of FGD1, is degraded following polyubiquitination by β -TrCP, and this is also regulated by Lithium Chloride (LiCl), a non-selective GSK3 inhibitor [70]. FGD3 has highly homologous domains to FGD1 that suggest it is also likely to be a GEF for Cdc42, as well as having the DSGXXS motif. However, when overexpressed, FGD3 induces distinct cellular phenotypes to FGD1 in HeLa cells, indicating they possess somewhat distinct cellular roles. Despite this, it appears their destruction may be coordinated through the GSK3-β-TrCP axis.

Sp1 is a ubiquitous transcription factor linked to the regulation of dozens of genes. Glucose starvation or treatment with the thiazolidinedione derivative (OSU-CG12) both induce specific binding of Sp1 to β -TrCP followed by Sp1 degradation in LNCaP cells [71]. In addition, ectopic expression of β -TrCP enhances the ability of OSU-CG12 to facilitate Sp1 degradation, while suppression of endogenous β -TrCP function, using either a dominant-negative mutant or small interfering RNA-mediated knockdown, blocks OSU-CG12-facilitated Sp1 ubiquitination and/or degradation. Sp1 contains a C-terminal conventional DSG destruction box ((7 2 7)D SGAGS(7 3 2)) that mediates β -TrCP recognition and this is phosphorylated by GSK3 *in vitro* [71]. Phosphorylation of Thr739 by ERKs appears critical for Sp1 degradation and it may be that this acts as a 'distant' priming site for GSK3 phosphorylation of Ser732 and Ser728. Alternatively, there may be a third kinase which is actually responsible for Ser732 phosphorylation *in vivo*, providing priming for GSK3 phosphorylation of Ser728. If so, this would mean there is a requirement for three different kinases to phosphorylate Sp1 before it was shuttled to the proteasome.

The prolactin receptor (PRLr) is a cytokine receptor best known for its role in mediating prolactin control of mammary growth. However, it is expressed in many cell types besides mammary cells, including pancreatic beta cells and adipose tissue, and so it contributes to reproduction, islet differentiation, fat storage and immunomodulation. GSK3 phosphorylates PRLr on Ser349 in vitro, and this phosphorylation is required for the recognition of PRLr by B-TrCP, as well as for PRLr ubiquitination and degradation [72]. PRLr is relatively abundant in human breast cancer. potentially due to decreased phosphorylation of Ser349. Constitutive oncogenic signaling downstream of ErbB2 and Ras stabilizes PRLr via inhibitory phosphorylation of GSK3 β on Ser9. Meanwhile progressive inactivation of GSK3 ß correlates with elevated levels of PRLr protein in human breast cancer tissue [72]. Interestingly, although the sequence around Ser349 (DS₃₄₉GRGS) is a perfect DSGXXS motif there is no report as yet of phosphorylation of Ser353 being required for GSK3 to phosphorylate PRLr or for binding to β -TrCP. One might predict the existence of a priming kinase that initiates the pathway by phosphorylation of Ser353.

TAZ (transcriptional co-activator with PDZ-binding motif; also known as WWTR1) is a transcriptional co-activator mainly controlled by the Hippo pathway. The Hippo pathway is a key regulator of organ homeostasis through modulation of cell proliferation and apoptosis. TAZ is inhibited by large tumour suppressor (LATS)-dependent phosphorylation, leading to cytoplasmic retention and ubiquitin-dependent degradation. The LATS kinase, a core component of the Hippo pathway, phosphorylates a C-terminal sequence in TAZ to promote its degradation. However, there is also an N-terminal DSGXXS sequence within TAZ that is regulated by PI3K signaling [73]. GSK3 phosphorylates this sequence in TAZ, promoting binding to β -TrCP, ubiquitination and degradation. PI3K signaling inhibits GSK3 thereby reducing phosphorylation of TAZ and stabilizing the transcriptional coactivator. TAZ can also be regulated by Wnts [74], again suggesting that the GSK3- β -TrCP axis controls TAZ stability.

One protein with a DSGXXS-like motif is Nuclear factorerythroid 2 p45-related factor 2 (NRF2, encoded by the gene *NFE2L2*), a cap'n'collar (CNC) basic-region leucine zipper (bZIP) transcription factor that mediates intracellular redox homeostasis. It is best known for its activation during oxidative stress, but it is becoming more appreciated for its contribution to other cellular stress responses [75]. NRF2 is activated by oxidative stressors and electrophilic agents, and mediates adaptation to stress by positively regulating cellular antioxidant defences and metabolism through its control of over 250 target genes in response to various stressors. These gene products regulate a host of cytoprotective functions including; drug detoxification, GSH-based antioxidants, Thioredoxin-based antioxidants, pentose phosphate shunt, NADPH generation, purine synthesis, iron sequestration, proteasome subunit production, apoptosis, serine/glycine biosynthesis and autophagy.

In most cell culture conditions NRF2 has a very short half-life primarily due to rapid ubiquitination and 26S mediated proteasomal degradation. However, upon exposure to oxidative stress conditions, or to thiol-reactive compounds, nuclear levels of NRF2 protein increase thereby driving antioxidant response element (ARE)-driven gene expression. Under non-stressed conditions the ubiquitination of NRF2 is predominantly performed by cullin-3 (CUL3) using Kelch-like ECH-associated protein-1 (KEAP1) as a substrate adaptor protein for the CUL3 RING-box 1 (RBX1) E3 ligase complex. KEAP1 functions as a stress sensor, under oxidative stress conditions several key cysteine residues on the surface of KEAP1 are modified. The modified KEAP1 loses its ability to induce cullin-3 ubiquitination of NRF2. As a consequence, the half-life of newly synthesised NRF2 protein is extended and the expression of ARE-driven NRF2-target genes is induced.

Besides KEAP1, NRF2 is also targeted for proteasomal degradation through ubiquitination by cullin-1, using β -TrCP as a substrate adaptor. However, in this instance, ubiquitination of NRF2 by cullin-1 requires the transcription factor to be first phosphorylated by GSK3 in order to generate the phosphodegron to which β-TrCP binds (Fig. 1). In NRF2 peptide pull down experiments, we found that NRF2 possesses two β-TrCP binding sequences within its Neh6 domain [76]. Peptides containing DSAPGS₃₇₈ or DSGIS₃₃₈ (n.b. amino acid numbering based on mouse Nrf2) were able to interact with β-TrCP, with the latter exhibiting much higher affinity if it were doubly phosphorylated [76]. GSK3 could phosphorylate Ser338 (and Ser342) of the Neh6 domain implying that this provides at least part of the modification that enhances β-TrCP binding [76,77]. Recent work has also demonstrated the requirement for priming of NRF2 at Ser347 in order to initiate the phosphorylation by GSK3 (Fig. 1 and HR and Sudhir Chowdhry unpublished data). NRF2 priming is likely to be mediated by members of the CMGC family of kinases and provides an additional regulatory point for control of NRF2 stability [76,78]. Inhibition of either GSK3 or the priming kinase would stabilize NRF2.

There are two key differences between NRF2 and the GSK3- β -TrCP targets listed above: firstly, it is a DS335GXS338 motif; secondly, robust evidence that GSK3 directly phosphorylates the *N*-terminal Ser (Ser335) within the β -TrCP binding motif is still lacking. Indeed, the spacing between the Ser residues in the DS335GXS338 is less than three amino acids, indicating it is highly unlikely that GSK3 phosphorylates Ser335 using Ser338 as the 'priming site'. However, there is strong evidence that GSK3 phosphorylates Ser338 using Ser342 as a priming site [76], and this is crucial to allow β -TrCP-mediated NRF2 degradation. The identity of the kinase that phosphorylates Ser335 remains uncertain.

Interestingly, the related CNC-bZIP transcription factor NRF1 is also degraded by the proteasome in a β -TrCP-dependent manner through a DSGLS motif [79], but in this case the recognition motif is phosphorylated by casein kinase 2, and not GSK3 [80].

4.3.2. Substrates with a minimal S/TXXXS/T motif

The β -TrCP binding motif is clearly more degenerate than the 'classic' DSGXXS motif. For example, our work on NRF2 found DSGXS to be a high affinity interaction sequence after dual phosphorylation [76], and additional non-consensus β-TrCP binding sequences, that do not involve phosphorylation have been reported, including in NRF2 [76]. However, recent structural studies have confirmed that dual phosphorylation greatly enhances β-TrCP binding affinity, while it also established that different residues on β-TrCP are involved in binding different phosphorylated substrates [60]. This is consistent with the precise DSGXXS sequence not being prescriptive for β-TrCP targeting, and explains the large number of phosphoproteins in Table 1 that are degraded in a β -TrCP-dependent fashion despite the fact they lack this exact consensus motif. Sixteen of the proteins in Table 1 that have a SXXXS motif (in addition to the 7 with DSGXXS plus NRF2 with DSGXS) exhibit enhanced degradation (in a β -TrCPdependent manner) when double phosphorylation of this motif is present. Moreover, a further two (Progesterone receptor A and δ -catenin) have the potential to be doubly phosphorylated but as yet are only reported to be phosphorylated on the N-terminal residue within the SXXXS sequence (by GSK3). Thus, amongst the 27

proteins in Table 1 where the GSK3 target sequence is known, a total of 25 are likely to share the dual phosphorylation as central to their destruction by the proteasome.

However there doesn't appear to be any consistent pattern in the primary sequence of the 'phosphodegron' (outside the dual phosphorylation sites) to explain recognition of this series of proteins by β -TrCP (Table 1). These proteins only account for around a quarter of the 100 or so proposed GSK3 substrates (almost all of which contain this minimal S/TXXXS/T motif), and the rest do not appear to be poly-ubiquitinated and degraded upon phosphorylation [3]. This means that there must be a structural component, in addition to dual phosphorylation, that dictates whether β -TrCP ubiquitinates the phosphorylated GSK3 substrate.

The simplest explanation is the existence of a scaffold protein(s)that enhances interactions between GSK3, β-TrCP and the substrates for degradation, in an analogous fashion to the canonical Wnt signaling complex [11]. Indeed, the axin scaffold may bring many additional GSK3-B-TrCP targets in close proximity to GSK3 and β -TrCP, and allow their regulation by Wnts [18,81]. However, there are few reports of β-TrCP or GSK3 containing complexes which could co-ordinate Wnt-independent regulation of GSK3 substrates, although one would predict these may be difficult to isolate as they would be short-lived and their formation dynamically regulated. It is possible that the physiological functions of these substrates may provide clues as to how, and why, they may be co-ordinately regulated. Many of the substrates in Table 1 are involved in cell growth, differentiation and/or cell death, and it may be that they are regulated by a common mechanism related to the control/timing of these processes in order to coordinate their destruction.

4.3.2.1. Proteins with an S/TXXXS/T motif whose stability would be increased by GSK3 inhibition with subsequent enhancement of cell proliferation. Mcl-1 is an anti-apoptotic member of the Bcl2 family, that is lost from cells exposed to UV irradiation [82]. Phosphorylation at Thr163 by JNK primes Mcl-1 for phosphorylation at Ser159 by GSK3, generating a phosphodegron recognized by β -TrCP, leading to ubiquitination and degradation of Mcl-1 in response to UV stress. This links the pro-apoptotic activity of JNK, and the prosurvival activity of the Akt pathway that inhibits GSK3 [82]. In addition, phosphorylation of Mcl-1 by GSK3 in response to Akt inhibition also leads to β -TrCP mediated degradation of Mcl-1. Importantly the induction of apoptosis by Akt inhibitor in NSLCS cells required GSK3 activity, providing evidence for GSK3 regulation of Mcl-1 dependent apoptosis [83].

BCL-3 is a proto-oncogene that regulates immune cell growth through its interaction with NF-kB [32]. Certain B cell leukemias are associated with DNA translocation of the *bcl-3* gene. Interestingly phosphorylation of BCL-3 modulates its association with HDAC1, -3, and -6 and attenuates its oncogenicity by selectively controlling the expression of a subset of target genes such as SLPI and Cxcl1 [32]. GSK3-mediated BCL-3 phosphorylation occurs following priming by ERKs and promotes polyubiquitination and degradation. Although degradation requires the generation of the doubly phosphorylated phosphodegron favoured by β -TrCP, confirmation of β -TrCP as the E3 ligase responsible remains to be confirmed.

Myc is a transcription factor that enhances expression of a broad spectrum of genes involved in the biogenesis of nucleotides and ribosomes, thereby stimulating protein translation. In addition, Myc induces the expression of several cyclins and suppresses the transcription of cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors, thereby promoting exit from quiescence and stimulating progression through G1 phase. GSK3 phosphorylates Thr58 of Myc and this is enhanced by priming at Thr62, probably by ERKs. Initially phosphorylation of Thr58 of Myc by GSK3 was reported to enhance binding of the E3 ligase SCF^{fbw7} leading to polyubiquitination and degradation of Myc, primarily during the G1 phase of the cell cycle [84]. More recently β -TrCP was also shown to bind to and enhance ubiquitination of c-Myc but modifying alternative residues of Myc to SCF^{fbw7} [85]. This had the effect of promoting Myc stability, thus alternative ubiquitination events at the N-terminus of Myc in response to phosphorylation promote opposite effects on its stability. It appears that the GSK3 regulation of c-Myc may be to target it for labelling by more than one Fbox protein, which ubiquitinate on different residues of c-Myc and have contrasting outcomes on protein stability [85].

The Maf oncoproteins (i.e. large Maf proteins, as opposed to small Maf proteins that heterodimerize with CNC-bZIP transcription factors) are transcriptional regulators of the AP-1 superfamily. They regulate developmental, metabolic, and tumorigenic pathwavs in multiple tissues and are overexpressed in about 50% of human multiple myelomas [86]. MafA controls insulin production in the pancreatic beta cells in response to glucose. Paradoxically, phosphorylation by GSK3 at multiple sites induces MafA oncogenic potential but at the same time leads to MafA ubiquitination and degradation [86-88]. Low glucose enhances MafA phosphorylation and degradation in Min6 cells, reducing insulin gene transcription. Meanwhile GSK3 inhibitors reduce the phosphorylation and degradation of c-Maf in multiple myeloma cells but also reduce the inherent oncogenicity of c-Maf, as they reduce proliferation of the cells [88]. While phosphorylation by GSK3 results in 4 or 5 phosphorylated residues lying in series with 4 amino acid spacing (S49-T53-T57-S61-S65) it has not yet been confirmed that β -TrCP is the E3 ligase responsible for targeting to the proteasome. GSK-3-mediated Maf phosphorylation also modulates extracellular matrix remodeling which could modify cancer progression [86].

Foxp3-expressing Treg cells limit anti-tumour responses and allow the persistence and growth of cancer. Phosphorylation of Foxp3 by GSK3 promotes β -TrCP binding and polyubiquitination leading to degradation by the proteasome. EGF-like growth factor Amphiregulin (AREG), which is frequently upregulated in human cancers, reduces GSK3 activity and stabilizes Foxp3 [89]. Therefore interfering with the regulation of Foxp3 by AREG in cancer patients could lead to Foxp3 protein degradation in Treg cells and provide a potential novel therapeutic target for cancer treatment [89,90].

Progesterone receptors (PR-A) are over expressed in Brca1deficient mammary epithelial cells. BRCA1 germ line mutations increase the risk of breast and ovarian cancer, whereas treating with anti-progesterone delays mammary tumorigenesis in Brca1/ p53 knock-out mice. All of these data indicate that progesterone has a critical role in initiation and/or progression of breast carcinogenesis. GSK3-mediated phosphorylation of Ser390 in PR-A promotes its ubiquitination and degradation [91]. Although no priming event was reported for Ser390 phosphorylation, a Ser residue at position 394 exists that would lend itself to a priming mechanism. Meanwhile, expression of a PR-A^{S390A} phosphorylation deficient mutant in human breast MCF-10A epithelial cells enhances proliferation and formation of aberrant acini structures in 3D culture. Reduced phosphorylation of Ser390 of PR-A and relatively low GSK3 β activity is found in the Brca1-deficient mammary gland [91]. This is consistent with Brca1 enhancing GSK3 phosphorylation of PR-A and promoting its subsequent degradation. Brca1 deficiency would associate with enhanced PR-A expression and higher sensitivity to progesterone.

δ-Catenin polyubiquitination occurs following phosphorylation at Thr1078 by GSK3 and generation of the phosphodegron which recruits β-TrCP1 [92]. The interaction between δ-catenin and β-TrCP is enhanced by phosphorylation at Thr1078 [93]. No priming has been reported but there is a phosphorylatable residue that is located four residues *C*-terminal to the proposed GSK3 target site. δ-Catenin can be degraded by the proteasome and also by lysosomes. Numerous downstream processes are regulated by δ -catenin, including control of cognitive function, E-cadherin signaling and angiogenesis. Enhanced δ -catenin stability is associated with several neoplastic diseases including those of prostate, lung, ovary, brain and colon.

4.3.2.2. Proteins with an S/TXXXS/T motif whose stability would be increased by GSK3 inhibition with subsequent reduction in cell proliferation. Smad4/DPC4 is an essential transcription factor in the TGF-B pathway and is frequently mutated or deleted in prostate, colorectal, and pancreatic carcinomas. Smad4 activity is directly regulated by the Wnt and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) pathways through hierarchical phosphorylation by GSK3 and Erk. FGF activates ERK, which primes three sequential GSK3 phosphorylations on Smad4 that generate a Wnt-regulated phosphodegron bound by B-TrCP [94]. In Xenopus embryos, these Smad4 phosphorylations regulate germ-layer specification and Spemann organizer formation. Human Smad4 mutations that enhance phosphorylation at Thr273/Thr269 and Thr265 are less stable, inactivate TGF- β signaling and are associated with tumourigenesis [95]. This can be corrected with GSK3 inhibition providing a novel therapeutic opportunity in Smad4 related cancer [96]. Interestingly the related proteins Smad1 and Smad3 are also phosphorylated by GSK3 in similar sequences to the Smad4 motif, thereby targeting them for destruction, although the priming for these could be ERKs or Cdk8/9, while ubiquitination appears to be performed by the Smad specific HECT E3 ligases of the Smurf family [97,98].

PHLPP1 is a member of a family of Ser/Thr protein phosphatases (PPases) that serve as tumour suppressors by negatively regulating Akt signaling and its expression is reduced in colorectal cancer [99]. β -TrCP recognizes PHLPP1 only after phosphorylation of PHLPP1 by CK1 and GSK3, resulting in enhanced degradation-deficient PHLPP1 mutant in colon cancer cells enhances dephosphorylation of Akt and inhibits cell growth. Therefore, the GSK3- β -TrCP destruction of PHLPP1 enhances Akt activity which would paradoxically promote greater GSK3 inhibition. This suggests the existence of a negative feedback loop involving Akt and GSK3; when Akt is activated it would inhibit GSK3 and stabilize the Akt PPase, thereby turning off the Akt signal and reducing growth.

4.3.2.3. Proteins with the S/TXXXS/T motif whose GSK3-mediated destruction is related to cellular stress. Hif1a is a critical factor that initiates an adaptive and protective transcriptional programme to protect cells against changes in O_2 tension (in particular hypoxia). Under normal O_2 tension it is rapidly degraded following polyubiquitination by the E3 ligase, VHL. However, phosphorylation of Hif1a by GSK3 induces ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation, independent of VHL, and this pathway is proposed to underlie regulation of Hif1a action by growth factors, nitric oxide and hormones [101].

REDD1 (regulated in development and DNA damage responses 1) is a hypoxia-inducible factor-1 target gene, with a protein half-life of <15 min. It has a crucial role in inhibiting mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) signaling during hypoxic stress through regulation of TSC proteins. Other environmental stresses such as energy stress, glucocorticoid treatment and reactive oxygen species can enhance REDD1 gene transcription. REDD1 is subject to ubiquitin-mediated degradation mediated by β -TrCP, dependent on phosphorylation by GSK3 [102]. REDD1 degradation is crucially required for the restoration of mTOR signaling as cells recover from stress.

RASSF1A [Ras association (RalGDS/AF-6) domain family member 1A] and RASSF1C are two ubiquitously expressed isoforms of the *RASSF1* gene. RASSF1A is implicated in the regulation of apoptosis, microtubule stability and cell cycle arrest. RASSF1C is a very unstable protein that is polyubiquitinated and degraded via the proteasome. RASSF1C degradation is enhanced when cells are exposed to stress signals, such as UV irradiation [103]. Mule, a HECT (homologous with E6-associated protein C-terminus) family E3 ligase ubiquitinates RASSF1C under normal conditions. In contrast both Mule and β -TrCP target RASSF1C degradation in response to UV irradiation and this requires GSK3 phosphorylation of RASSF1C at Ser19 and Ser23 [103]. Therefore, Mule and β -TrCP target RASSF1C for degradation in response to UV irradiation in response to UV irradiation/DNA damage following phosphorylation by GSK3. Priming was not reported for RASSF1C however GSK3 is not regarded as an UV regulated kinase so it remains possible that an unidentified UV dependent priming mechanism exists for recognition by GSK3.

Lysophosphatidylcholine Acyltransferase 1 (LPCAT1) is a lipid synthesizing enzyme key in the production of the bioactive surfactant phospholipid, dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine (DPPtdCho) and hence plays a vital role in lung physiology. It is a member of the 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase family converting lysophosphatidylcholine to phosphatidylcholine in the presence of acyl-CoA. This process is also important in the synthesis of platelet-activating factor (PAF). Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) treatment of cells causes LPCAT1 degradation, altering the surfactant properties of the lung. Phosphorylation at Ser178 by GSK3 following priming at Ser182 generates the β -TrCP binding site and enhances polyubiquitination and degradation of the protein in response to LPS [104]. Furthermore, elevated expression of LPCAT1 may contribute to the progression of oral squamous cell, prostate, breast, and other human cancers.

4.3.2.4. Proteins which are destroyed by GSK3 mediated-phosphorylation with vital functions in development and circadian rhythm. Cryptochrome 1 (CRY1) and 2 (CRY2) are flavoproteins that act as essential components of the central and peripheral circadian clocks for generation of circadian rhythms in mammals [105]. They are transcriptional repressors of the transcriptional activators CLOCK and BMAL1 and together these proteins generate a negative feedback loop whose timing provides circadian rhythm to mammalian cells. Mouse cryptochrome 2 (mCRY2) protein accumulates overnight and is phosphorylated at Ser557 in liver. Phosphorylation at Ser557 peaks around 4 h prior to peak protein accumulation and allows subsequent phosphorylation at Ser553 by GSK3, resulting in degradation of mCRY2 by the proteasome. The priming kinase involved is not yet identified although Erk can phosphorylate Ser557 in vitro [105]. Inhibitory phosphorylation of GSK3 at Ser-9 exhibits a circadian rhythm with a peak when Ser-557 of mCRY2 is highly phosphorylated. The dual phosphorylation of mCry2 is associated with polyubiquitination (although the E3 ligase responsible is yet to be confirmed) and degradation by the proteasome [105]. The control of the half-life of CRY2 protein contributes to the timing of the circadian rhythm.

In Drosophila, Cubitus interruptus (Ci) is a key transcriptional regulator of limb development. The long form (Ci-155) is an activator of gene transcription while a shorter proteolytic fragment is a repressor [106]. Modulation of the relative proportions of each form of Ci co-ordinates different stages of limb development. PKA phosphorylation of Ci-155 on at least two sites primes it for subsequent phosphorylation by GSK3 and ubiquitination by the Drosophila homologue of β -TrCP called slimb [106,107]. This enhances the proteolytic processing, generating the smaller repressor form of Ci. Hedgehog (Hh) signaling opposes this proteolysis by promoting dephosphorylation of the PKA and GSK3 target sites.

Gli3 is the human homologue of Ci-155, and is the only Gli isoform that can be processed to a repressor. It also regulates limb development under the control of Shh signaling. In a similar fashion to the Drosophila Hh Ci-155 system, PKA phosphorylation of Gli3 on several sites primes it for subsequent phosphorylation by GSK3 and CK1 [108]. This promotes β -TrCP binding and proteolytic processing, generating the smaller repressor form.

Paraxial protocadherin (PAPC) is involved in gastrulation cell movements during early embryogenesis. It is first expressed in the dorsal marginal zone at the early gastrula stage and subsequently restricted to the paraxial mesoderm in Xenopus and zebrafish. PAPC is also regulated at the protein level and is degraded and excluded from the plasma membrane in the axial mesoderm by the late gastrula stage. PAPC cellular location, ubiquitination and stability were all affected by treatment with a GSK3 inhibitor (BIO) or expression of a dnGSK3. These deficits were reversed by introduction of a Ser816Asp/Ser820Asp 'double phosphorylation mimic' mutant PAPC [109]. The poly-ubiquitination of PAPC required β -TrCP, but the possible priming of PAPC to allow GSK3 to recognize it as a substrate has not been investigated. The control of PAPC by phosphorylation/ubiquitination is essential for normal Xenopus gastrulation cell movements [109].

4.3.3. GSK3 substrates that are destroyed following phosphorylation but lack a consensus S/TXXXS/T motif, or evidence for β -TrCP binding

There are two proteins in Table 1 that lack the primary sequence around the GSK3 target site to create a dual phosphorylated β -TrCP binding motif yet they are reported to be degraded in response to phosphorylation by GSK3. Specifically, Oma-1 and p21^{Cip1} contain a Glu or Asp three or four residues C-terminal to the phosphorylated serine and thus it is conceivable that the acidic amino acid side chain can partially mimic a phosphorylated serine and enhance phosphorylation by GSK3. This remains to be confirmed and in our experience an acidic residue does not prime peptide substrates to enhance phosphorylation by GSK3 (Sutherland unpublished data). In addition, the evidence that the degradation reported is mediated by β -TrCP, or even by ubiquitination is still lacking.

Regulation of the DNA repair protein $p21^{Cip1}$ by the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/AKT pathway is crucial for the proper control of endothelial cell (EC) proliferation and survival [110]. $p21^{Cip1}$ is a short-lived CDK binding protein with a high proteasomal degradation rate. The PI3K inhibitors LY294002 and wortmannin reduced $p21^{Cip1}$ protein abundance in human umbilical vein EC. GSK3 phosphorylated $p21^{Cip1}$ at Thr57 within the CDK binding domain [110]. Overexpression of GSK3 β decreased $p21^{Cip1}$ protein levels in EC, whereas LiCl interfered with $p21^{Cip1}$ degradation and increased $p21^{Cip1}$ protein about 10-fold in EC and cardiac myocytes. This suggests that GSK3 triggers $p21^{Cip1}$ degradation, while stimulation of Akt increases $p21^{Cip1}$ protein levels via inhibitory phosphorylation of GSK3.

Oma1 has mostly been studied in C. elegans. Oocyte maturation and fertilization initiates a dynamic and tightly regulated process in which a non-dividing oocyte is transformed into a rapidly dividing embryo. The zinc finger protein, OMA-1 is expressed only in oocytes and 1-cell embryos, and is degraded rapidly after the first mitotic division allowing embryogenesis to proceed normally. The OMA-1 protein is directly phosphorylated at Thr239 by the DYRK kinase MBK-2, and this is required both for OMA-1 function in the 1-cell embryo and its degradation after the first mitosis [111]. Phosphorylation at Thr239 facilitates subsequent phosphorylation of OMA-1 by GSK3, at Thr339 in vitro. Phosphorylation at both Thr239 and Thr339 are essential for correctly-timed OMA-1 degradation in vivo. Therefore, GSK3 regulation of Oma1 is required for correctly-timed OMA-1 degradation in one cell embryos [111]. However, it is not clear if this occurs in mammalian cells and it represents a very unusual GSK3 substrate, with nonconsensus 'priming' occurring at a very distant residue, as well as a non-consensus β -TrCP target, lacking the SXXXS motif. Indeed, the evidence that this is a β -TrCP target is also not yet provided.

Table 2

Inhibitors of GSK3 and potential priming kinase mentioned in the text or that have undergone testing in clinical trials.

Kinase	Inhibitor	CAS number	Potential specificity problems	Reported Clinical trials
GSK3 (glycogen synthase kinase 3)	CT99021 Valproic acid/Depakene/ Valproate Semisodium/	CAS 252917-06-9 CAS 99-66-1/CAS 76584-70-8	CDK2-CYCLIN A	None NCT00385710 (completion 2010): Phase 2, Treatment of progressive supranuclear palsy NCT01548066 (completion 2012): Phase 2, for the prevention of hair loss
	Divalproex LiCl (Lithium Chloride)	CAS 7447-41-8	MNK1 MNK2 SmMLCK PHK CHK1 CHK2 EF2K NEK6 HIPK3 IKK E TBK1 CK2 PRAK	NC10008838/(completion 2005): Phase 2, in combination with lithium for Alzheimer's disease NCT02601859 (completion 2016): Phase 3, for the prevention of Alzheimer's disease onset NCT01055392 (completion 2009): Phase 2, treatment of Alzheimer's disease NCT00088387 (completion 2005): Phase 2, to be used alone or in combination with Divalproex for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease NCT03290963 (estimated end date 2018): Phase 2, to assess the antidepressant effect of lithium in adults receiving Ketamine NCT01096082 (completion 2013): Phase 2/3, -treatment of Spinocerebellar ataxia type 3 NCT00870311 (completion 2004): Phase 4, for the treatment of Bipolar disorder NCT01543724 (completion 2013): Phase 4, for the treatment of Bipolar disorder NCT01096082 (completion 2013): Phase 2/ 3, for the treatment of Spinocerebellar Ataxia Type 3
	Tideglusib/NP031112	CAS 865854-05-3	МАРКАР-К2	NCT01049399 (completed 2011): Phase 2, for the treatment of progressive supranuclear palsy (PSP)
	AZD1080 (5)	CAS 612487-72-6	AMPK LCK MSK1	Phase 1 for Alzheimer's Disease 2006 (discontinued)
	LY2090314	CAS 603288-22-8		NCT01632306 (study terminated): Phase 1/2, in combination with pemetrexad and Carboplatin for the treatment of Metastatic pancreatic cancer NCT01214603 (completion 2012): Phase 2. for the treatment of acute leukaemia
СК2	CX-4945	CAS 10009820-21-6		NCT00891280 (completion 2011) Phase 1: advanced solid tumour cancers, Castlemans disease of multiple myeloma NCT02128282(completion 2018) : phase 1/2, in combination with cisplatin and gemcitabine in patients
	CIGB-300	CAS 1072877-99-6		with Cholangiocarcinoma NCT01639625 (completion 2016) squamous cell carcinoma or adenocarcinoma of the cervical stage IIA and IIB with cisplatin phase 2 NCT01639638 (study terminated 2014) phase 2 / 3, for patients with recurrent and non recurrent
DYRK	Epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG)	CAS 989-51-5		genital condyloma NCT01394796 (completion 2011): Phase 2, for the treatment of Down Syndrome NCT01699711 (completion 2015): Phase 2, for the treatment of Down syndrome
CDK5 (cyclin dependent kinase 5)	GSK626616 R-roscovitine (Seliciclib)	CAS 1025821-33-3 CAS 186692-46-6	YAK3 CDK2 CK1 DYRK1A CDK1	NCT00443170 (completion 2012): Phase 1 for Healthy subjects with Anaemia NCT00999401 (completion 2018) Phase 1 for advanced solid tumours NCT00372073 (completion 2012) Phase2: non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC)
p42/p44 MAPK ERK1/2	GSK1120212 (Trametinib)	CAS 871700-17-3	MEK1	NCT03232892 (completion 2021) Phase2: non-squamous Non-small cell lung carcinoma NCT01958112 (terminated) Phase 2: cervical cancer NCT01553851 (completion 2015) Phase 2: oral cavity squamous cell cancer
p38-ΜΑΡΚα/β	SCIO-469 (Talmapimod)	CAS 309913-83-5	TNF-α IL-1 COX-2	NCT00043732(completion 2003) Phase 2: evaluation of safety and tolerability in Rheumatoid Arthritis patients receiving Methotrexate NCT00095680 (completion 2006) and NCT00087867(completion 2005) Phase 2: as a monotherapy or in combination with Bortezomib in relapse refractory patients with multiple myeloma NCT00113893 (completion 2007) Phase 2: treatment for myelodysplastic syndromes NCT00508768 (completion 2002) Phase 1: for the treatment of Rheumatoid arthritis NCT00089921(completion 2004) Phase 2: for the treatment of Rheumatoid arthritis

4.3.4. GSK3 substrates whose target sequence remains to be determined

There are two proteins in Table 1 with an association between GSK3 phosphorylation, β -TrCP ubiquitination and their degradation, yet the phosphorylation site and β -TrCP binding site remain to be verified, namely VEGFR-2 and securin/PTG.

Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (VEGFR-2) is a key determinant of the angiogenic response and is decreased in diabetic hyperglycemic mice exposed to oxidative stress. A phosphorylated form of VEGFR-2 was reduced in the mice by hyperglycemia and VEGFR-2 protein was reduced in cells directly exposed to oxidative stress. This coincided with co-location of β -TrCP and VEGFR-2, and increases in ubiquitination of VEGFR-2 [112]. This reduction of VEGFR-2 protein in response to ROS was ameliorated by β -TrCP siRNA or treatment with the proteasome inhibitor MG132 or GSK3 activity inhibitors (LiCl and SB216763). These data together support the hypothesis that oxidative stress induces the GSK3- β -TrCP axis to target VEGFR-2 for degradation [112]. β -TrCP also regulates VEGFR-2 degradation in thyroid cancer cells [113].

Securin is a chaperone protein which binds to separase to inhibit premature sister chromatid separation until the onset of anaphase, and which also modulates cell-cycle arrest after UV irradiation. At metaphase-to-anaphase transition, securin is targeted for proteasomal destruction by the anaphase-promoting complex or cyclosome (APC/C), allowing activation of separase. UV radiation induces a marked reduction of securin protein, while GSK3 inhibitors prevent this securin degradation [114]. β -TrCP ubiquitinates securin *in vivo* and is the ligase responsible for securin degradation of securin, the site(s) phosphorylated by GSK3 is not known [114]. Securin has a proposed unconventional β -TrCP recognition motif (DDAYPE). If this is truly the motif that mediates β -TrCP binding, then it is unclear what role GSK3 phosphorylation would play in the control of securin.

5. Potential input from priming

The prior phosphorylation of a substrate at a residue 4 or 5 amino acids C-terminal to the GSK3 target site greatly enhances the rate of phosphorylation by GSK3. This priming occurs on the majority of validated substrates of GSK3 and introduces an opportunity for substrate selective control of GSK3 action, especially where priming is an essential condition for the substrate to be recognized by GSK3 [3]. There are many different priming kinases identified for GSK3 substrates (see Section 2.2), thus increases in GSK3 activity would not necessarily result in similar increases in phosphorylation of each of the primed GSK3 targets (if priming was limiting). Indeed, it follows that distinct groups of GSK3 substrates will exist in cells (defined by the regulation of priming) which will respond to increases in GSK3 activity in different ways. However, this is a neglected aspect of GSK3 function, which is rather surprising given the enormous interest over the past 20 years in GSK3 as a potential target in the clinic. This lack of study may be related to the fact that priming of the original GSK3 substrate, glycogen synthase, is considered constitutive, and thus priming has always been seen as a relatively inert aspect of GSK3 action.

However, of the 27 proteins regulated by the GSK3- β -TrCP axis where the GSK3 site is known there are 25 substrates where priming could exist (Table 1). Yet a priming kinase was only discussed for 10 of these substrates, and in this small group there are 6 different priming kinases proposed. β -Catenin has the same priming kinase as glycogen synthase (i.e. CK2), while CK1 is thought to prime snail, DYRK isoforms may prime NRF2, JNK primes Mcl-1, ERK is proposed to prime Sp1 and Smad4, and PKA primes the ci155 and Gli3 proteins for GSK3 mediated proteolytic processing (Table 1). This means that the rate of ubiquitination and degradation of each of these substrates would be determined in part by the regulation of their specific priming kinases, as well as GSK3, although all substrates should be stabilized by the inhibition of GSK3.

Clearly most of these proposed priming kinases are part of dynamically regulated pathways, and thus it would seem likely that the priming of the GSK3 substrates will also be dynamically regulated. One obvious example of this is Mcl-1 which becomes a GSK3 target in cells exposed to UV irradiation due to activation of a priming event mediated by JNK [82]. Therefore, careful dissection of priming events in all of these GSK3 targets is urgently needed, as it may be possible to moderate priming mechanisms in order to block disease specific actions of hyperactivated GSK3, and provides an opportunity to develop biomarkers of the priming pathway activity. Importantly, there are already selective inhibitors of some of these priming kinases that have undergone clinical trials, and thus safety and pharmacokinetic information may already be available (Table 2).

6. Perspectives on GSK3 pathways in the development of novel therapeutics

GSK3 has been touted as a therapeutic target ever since it was discovered as a regulator of glucose homeostasis. Indeed several major pharmaceutical companies developed potent and selective small molecule chemical inhibitors which entered preclinical trials for diabetes and dementia [1,7,115–118]. Interestingly the list of human diseases that are associated with GSK3 dysregulation and/or could benefit from GSK3 inhibition includes inflammation [46], cancer [96], myocardial disease [119], Huntington's disease [120], Parkinson's disease [121], kidney disease [122], psychological stress [123], amyotrophic lateral sclerosis [124], and even autoimmune disease [125], bacterial infection [126] and muscle wasting [127].

The wide range of GSK3 inhibitors available for pre-clinical studies has been comprehensively reviewed previously [128]. Interestingly, GSK3 inhibitors that have made it to clinical trials have tended to be relatively non-specific (Table 2), and the broad spectrum of physiological and pathophysiological roles for GSK3, combined with the lethality of a GSK3 β knockout mouse model, has severely restricted the development of such GSK3 inhibitors in the clinic. The fear of wide-ranging effects is perhaps not surprising, especially when scanning the huge list of GSK3 substrates [3], or even the relatively selective range of substrates in Table 1 which appear to share the common outcome of degradation following GSK3 phosphorylation. The majority of these play key roles in cell proliferation and survival, or contribute to fundamental development. Worryingly, there are over a dozen substrates in Table 1 where one would predict enhanced cellular proliferation in response to GSK3 inhibition. In contrast hyperactivation of GSK3 could reduce the production of these substrates, and that would reduce their growth activating functions, with some potential therapeutic benefits in tumourigenesis. For example, β -catenin is a proto-oncogene associated with a variety of common cancers (hepatocellular, breast, colorectal, ovarian and lung), CHD1 depletion suppresses cell proliferation, cell survival and tumorigenic potential of PTEN-deficient prostate and breast cancers [65]. Sp1 is highly expressed in several cancers including colorectal and prostate cancer and is related to poor prognosis [129]. Increased TAZ protein is associated with human cancers, such as breast cancer, and TAZ protein is elevated in tumour cells with high PI3K signaling, such as in PTEN mutant cancer cells. PrLr is commonly stabilized in human breast cancer and NRF2 levels are elevated in several neoplastic diseases, most notably in non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC) and lung squamous carcinoma. NRF2 is frequently upregulated in lung cancer as a consequence of somatic mutations in KEAP1, NFE2L2, or CUL3, and associates with increased cell proliferation and resistance to anticancer drugs. In tumour cells in which the KEAP1-CUL3 ubiquitin ligase is unable to repress NRF2, stimulation of GSK3 activity has been found to suppress NRF2, presumably by increasing ubiquitination of the CNC-bZIP transcription factor by β-TrCP-cullin-1. In this circumstance, and in *Keap1^{-/-}* mouse embryonic fibroblasts, inhibition of GSK3 by CT99021 increases NRF2 activity [76]. This in turn is likely to further augment cell proliferation and drug resistance. Any increase in NRF2 signaling would provide a pro-survival effect to the tumour by suppressing ROS levels, increasing NADPH and purine levels, inhibiting the recruitment of immune cells and increasing detoxification of common chemotherapeutics such as Cisplatin and Carboplatin. Therefore, on the basis of these data one could propose GSK3 activators rather than inhibitors as possible anticancer therapeutics.

That said, GSK3 inhibition has been proposed as a potential therapeutic option in specific forms of cancer [96,130,131], GSK3 activity is reported to reduce the production of at least two tumour suppressors (Smad4 and PHLPP1 in Table 1) and there has been at least one GSK3 inhibitor taken to clinical trial for antitumourogenic potential (Table 2). There are also GSK3 substrates whose phosphorylation by GSK3 associates with tumour development, although this could be linked to enhanced priming, promoting enhanced phosphorylation by GSK3 [132]. In addition, there are few, if any, good examples of cell or rodent models exhibiting robust tumour formation in response to GSK3 gene deletion. Indeed, the GSK3 α KO mouse which lacks two of the four GSK3 alleles does not appear to develop tumours, although it exhibits accelerated ageing by other markers [6]. Finally, lithium, a widely used GSK3 inhibitor, is commonly prescribed to tens of thousands of Bipolar disorder patients around the globe, with no reports of increased risk of neoplastic disease [118]. These data indicate that there is not a simple relationship between GSK3 activity and neoplastic disease.

What is very clear is that if one is to develop safe GSK3-based therapeutic approaches for the clinic then it will be important to understand more about GSK3 activity *and* GSK3 substrate phosphorylation status of the diseases being targeted. For example, is there enhanced GSK3 activity (either globally or specific to the diseased tissue), is there only a subset of GSK3 targets dysregulated, and is any GSK3 defect related to enhanced basal GSK3 or loss of GSK3 regulation? This information is key in order to develop patient-based therapeutic options to interfere with GSK3 function in a manner specific to the pathological issue.

To this end, the development of a panel of GSK3 substrate biomarkers would permit more detailed classification of the many 'GSK3-associated diseases'. This would normally involve the development of robust phosphospecific antibodies to the residues on the GSK3 targets, ideally with a companion non-phospho antibody to provide a ratio of phosphorylated to non-phosphorylated sequence in each case. The subject of this review (the GSK3 mediated destruction of the target) may provide the opportunity to develop tools to classify these diseases by measuring substrate protein abundance, since in the case of the destruction hit-list this would be directly related to the rate of phosphorylation. In this way a more detailed, extended, and quantitative investigation of the 'GSK3 destruction proteome' has the potential to provide biomarker panels for the classification of GSK3 associated disease, which could be assessed in an antibody-based or MS-based assay. An elegant in vitro expression cloning strategy in cytoplasmic extracts from Xenopus identified 35 novel polypeptides whose expression was modified by LiCl, and a subset of these were also regulated by interfering with Wnt regulation of the axin complex [18,81]. It would be useful to extend this study to mammalian cells, under different growth conditions, and in different disease states, potentially with a more selective GSK3 inhibitor, or siRNA strategies. In this way biomarker tools could be developed to establish the role of GSK3 targets in the disease process, and to provide key information on the efficacy of interventions aimed at GSK3 activity, or which may alter GSK3 activity as part of their mechanism.

In summary, the emergence of the growing list of GSK3 substrates which are labelled by ubiquitination for destruction via the proteasome may provide some mechanistic understanding of why GSK3 activity is linked to so many diseases. At the same time, there may be opportunities to develop disease specific diagnostic and prognostic biomarker arrays, and hence disease specific or even patient specific therapeutic interventions, based on the GSK3 substrate profile of the disease. It remains to be seen just how large the GSK3- β -TrCP hit-list turns out to be, but it should continue to provide important insights into how cells respond to various stimuli to modify their protein compliment.

Acknowledgements

The authors work on GSK3 has been supported by MRC award MR/N009851/1 (JH and CS), a BBSRC studentship (to HR) and the British Heart Foundation award number PG/12/3/29344 (to CS).

References

- R.S. Jope, G.V. Johnson, The glamour and gloom of glycogen synthase kinase-3, Trends Biochem. Sci. 29 (2004) 95–102.
- [2] L. Kockeritz, B. Doble, S. Patel, J.R. Woodgett, Glycogen synthase kinase-3-an overview of an over-achieving protein kinase, Curr. Drug Targets 7 (2006) 1377–1388.
- [3] C. Sutherland, What are the bona fide substrates of GSK3? Int. J. Alz. Dis. (2011) 505607.
- [4] K.P. Hoeflich, J. Luo, E.A. Rubie, M.-S. Tsao, O. Jin, J.R. Woodgett, Requirement for GSK3beta in cell surival and NFkB activation, Nature 406 (2000) 86–90.
- [5] K. MacAulay, B.W. Doble, S. Patel, T. Hansotia, E.M. Sinclair, D.J. Drucker, et al., Glycogen synthase kinase 3alpha-specific regulation of murine hepatic glycogen metabolism, Cell Metab. 6 (2007) 329–337.
- [6] J. Zhou, T.A. Freeman, F. Ahmad, X. Shang, E. Mangano, E. Gao, et al., GSK-3alpha is a central regulator of age-related pathologies in mice, J. Clin. Invest. 123 (2013) 1821–1832.
- [7] S. Frame, P. Cohen, GSK3 takes centre stage more than 20 years after its discovery, Biochem. J. 359 (2001) 1–16.
- [8] Y.T. Kim, E.M. Hur, W.D. Snider, F.Q. Zhou, Role of GSK3 signaling in neuronal morphogenesis, Front. Mol. Neurosci. 4 (2011) 48.
- [9] C. Sutherland, I.A. Leighton, P. Cohen, Inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase-3b by phosphorylation; new kinase connections in insulin and growth factor signalling, Biochem. J. 296 (1993) 15–19.
- [10] S. Frame, P. Cohen, R.M. Biondi, A common phosphate binding site explains the unique substrate specificity of GSK3 and its inactivation by phosphorylation, Mol. Cell. 7 (2001) 1321–1327.
- [11] B.T. MacDonald, K. Tamai, X. He, Wnt/beta-catenin signaling: components, mechanisms, and diseases, Dev. Cell. 17 (2009) 9–26.
- [12] T.M. Thornton, G. Pedraza-Alva, B. Deng, C.D. Wood, A. Aronshtam, J.L. Clements, et al., Phosphorylation by p38 MAPK as an alternative pathway for GSK3beta inactivation, Science 320 (2008) 667–670.
- [13] N.R. Sundaresan, S. Bindu, V.B. Pillai, S. Samant, Y. Pan, J.Y. Huang, et al., SIRT3 blocks aging-associated tissue fibrosis in mice by deacetylating and activating glycogen synthase kinase 3beta, Mol. Cell. Biol. 36 (2015) 678–692.
- [14] A. Cole, S. Frame, P. Cohen, Further evidence that the tyrosine phosphorylation of glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK3) in mammalian cells is an autophosphorylation event, Biochem. J. 377 (2004) 249–255.
- [15] R.V. Bhat, J. Shanley, M.P. Correll, W.E. Fieles, R.A. Keith, C.W. Scott, et al., Regulation and localization of tyrosine216 phosphorylation of glycogen synthase kinase-3beta in cellular and animal models of neuronal degeneration, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97 (2000) 11074–11079.
- [16] D. Wu, W. Pan, GSK3: a multifaceted kinase in Wnt signaling, Trends Biochem. Sci. 35 (2010) 161–168.
- [17] A.R. Cole, C. Sutherland, Measuring GSK3 expression and activity in cells, Methods Mol. Biol. 468 (2008) 45–65.
- [18] C. Xu, N.G. Kim, B.M. Gumbiner, Regulation of protein stability by GSK3 mediated phosphorylation, Cell Cycle 8 (2009) 4032–4039.
- [19] A. Ferrarese, O. Marin, V.H. Bustos, A. Venerando, M. Antonelli, J.E. Allende, et al., Chemical dissection of the APC Repeat 3 multistep phosphorylation by

the concerted action of protein kinases CK1 and GSK3. Biochemistry 46 (2007) 11902-11910.

- [20] C. Liu, Y. Li, M. Semenov, C. Han, G.H. Baeg, Y. Tan, et al., Control of betacatenin phosphorylation/degradation by a dual-kinase mechanism, Cell 108 2002) 837-847.
- [21] R. Kulikov, K.A. Boehme, C. Blattner, Glycogen synthase kinase 3-dependent phosphorylation of Mdm2 regulates p53 abundance, Mol. Cell. Biol. 25 (2005) 7170-7180.
- [22] A. Hergovich, J. Lisztwan, C.R. Thoma, C. Wirbelauer, R.E. Barry, W. Krek, Priming-dependent phosphorylation and regulation of the tumor suppressor pVHL by glycogen synthase kinase 3, Mol. Cell. Biol. 26 (2006) 5784-5796.
- [23] M.F. Green, J.W. Scott, R. Steel, J.S. Oakhill, B.E. Kemp, A.R. Means, Ca2+/ Calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase beta is regulated by multisite phosphorylation, J. Biol. Chem. 286 (2011) 28066-28079.
- [24] T. Watanabe, J. Noritake, M. Kakeno, T. Matsui, T. Harada, S. Wang, et al., Phosphorylation of CLASP2 by GSK-3beta regulates its interaction with IQGAP1, EB1 and microtubules, J. Cell. Sci. 122 (2009) 2969–2979.
- [25] A.R. Cole, A. Knebel, N.A. Morrice, L.S. Robertson, A.J. Irving, C.N. Connolly, et al., GSK-3 phosphorylation of the Alzheimers epitope within collapsin response mediator proteins regulates axon elongation in primary neurons, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 50176-50180.
- [26] D.P. Hanger, B.H. Anderton, W. Noble, Tau phosphorylation: the therapeutic challenge for neurodegenerative disease, Trends Mol. Med. 15 (2009) 112-119.
- Potapova, M.R. El-Maghrabi, S.V. Doronin, W.B. Benjamin, [27] I.A. Phosphorylation of recombinant human ATP:citrate lyase by cAMPdependent protein kinase abolishes homotropic allosteric regulation of the enzyme by citrate and increases the enzyme activity. Allosteric activation of ATP:citrate lyase by phosphorylated sugars, Biochemistry 39 (2000) 1169-1179.
- [28] M.A. Price, D. Kalderon, Proteolysis of the hedgehog signaling effector cubitus interruptus requires phosphorylation by glycogen synthase kinase 3 and casein kinase 1, Cell 108 (2002) 823-835.
- [29] C.J. Fiol, J.S. Williams, C.H. Chou, Q.M. Wang, P.J. Roach, O.M. Andrisani, A secondary phopshorylation of CREB at Ser-129 is required for the cAMPmediated control of gene expression. A role for GSK3 in the control of gene expression, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 32187-32193.
- [30] P.H. Sugden, S.J. Fuller, S.C. Weiss, A. Clerk, Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3) in the heart: a point of integration in hypertrophic signalling and a therapeutic target? A critical analysis, Br. J. Pharmacol. 153 (Suppl. 1) (2008) S137–S153.
- [31] P. Dent, D. Campbell, M.J. Hubbard, P. Cohen, Multisite phosphorylation of the glycogen binding subunit of PP1 by PKA and GSK3, FEBS Lett. 248 (1989) 67-
- [32] P. Viatour, E. Dejardin, M. Warnier, F. Lair, E. Claudio, F. Bureau, et al., GSK3mediated BCL-3 phosphorylation modulates its degradation and its oncogenicity, Mol. Cell. 16 (2004) 35-45.
- [33] Q.Q. Tang, M. Gronborg, H. Huang, J.W. Kim, T.C. Otto, A. Pandey, et al., Sequential phosphorylation of CCAAT enhancer-binding protein beta by MAPK and glycogen synthase kinase 3beta is required for adipogenesis, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102 (2005) 9766-9771.
- [34] B. Chu, F. Soncin, B.D. Price, M.A. Stevenson, S.K. Calderwood, Sequential phosphorylation by mitogen-activated protein kinase and glycogen synthase kinase 3 represses transcriptional activation by heat shock factor-1, J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 30847-30857.
- [35] M.A. Krymsky, D.S. Kudryashov, V.P. Shirinsky, T.J. Lukas, D.M. Watterson, A. V. Vorotnikov, Phosphorylation of kinase-related protein (telokin) in tonic and phasic smooth muscles, J. Muscle Res. Cell. Motil. 22 (2001) 425-437.
- [36] M. Henriksson, A. Bakardjiev, G. Klein, B. Luscher, Phosphorylation sites mapping in the N-terminal domain of c-Myc modulate its transforming potential. Oncogene 8 (1993) 3199-3209.
- [37] Y.L. Woods, P. Cohen, W. Becker, R. Jakes, M. Goedert, X. Wang, et al., The kinase DYRK phosphorylates protein-synthesis initiation factor eIF2Bepsilon at Ser539 and the microtubule-associated protein tau at Thr212: potential role for DYRK as a glycogen synthase kinase 3-priming kinase, Biochem. J. 355 (2001) 609 - 615.
- [38] Y. Gwack, S. Sharma, J. Nardone, B. Tanasa, A. Iuga, S. Srikanth, et al., A genome-wide Drosophila RNAi screen identifies DYRK-family kinases as regulators of NFAT, Nature 441 (2006) 646-650.
- [39] M.P. Soutar, W.Y. Kim, R. Williamson, M. Peggie, C.J. Hastie, H. McLauchlan, et al., Evidence that glycogen synthase kinase-3 isoforms have distinct substrate preference in the brain, J. Neurochem. 115 (2010) 974-983.
- [40] P.J. Parker, F.B. Caudwell, P. Cohen, Glycogen synthase from rabbit skeletal muscle; Effect of insulin on the state of phosphorylation of the seven phosphoserine residues in vivo, Eur. J. Biochem. 130 (1983) 227-234.
- [41] N. Embi, D.B. Rylatt, P. Cohen, Glycogen synthase kinase-3 from rabbit skeletal muscle, Eur. J. Biochem. 107 (1980) 519–527.
- [42] C.J. Fiol, A.M. Mahrenholz, Y. Wang, R.W. Roeske, P.J. Roach, Formation of protein kinase recognition sites by covalent modification of the substrate. Molecular mechanism for the synergistic action of casein kinase II and glycogen synthase kinase 3, J. Biol. Chem. 262 (1987) 14042-14048.
- [43] C. Sutherland, D.G. Campbell, P. Cohen, Identification of insulin-stimulated protein kinase-1 as the rabbit equivalent of rskmo-2, Eur. J. Biochem. 212 1993) 581-588.
- [44] D.A.E. Cross, D.R. Alessi, P. Cohen, M. Andjelkovich, B.A. Hemmings, Inhibition of GSK3 by insulin mediated by protein kinase B, Nature 378 (1995) 785–789.

- [45] P.A. Lochhead, M.P. Coghlan, S.Q.J. Rice, C. Sutherland, Inhibition of GSK3 selectively reduces G6Pase and PEPCK gene expression, Diabetes 50 (2001) 937-947
- [46] R.S. Jope, C.J. Yuskaitis, E. Beurel, Glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK3): inflammation, diseases, and therapeutics, Neurochem. Res. 32 (2007) 577-595
- [47] L. Avrahami, D. Farfara, M. Shaham-Kol, R. Vassar, D. Frenkel, H. Eldar-Finkelman, Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 ameliorates betaamyloid pathology and restores lysosomal acidification and mammalian target of rapamycin activity in the Alzheimer disease mouse model: in vivo and in vitro studies, J. Biol. Chem. 288 (2013) 1295-1306.
- [48] P.T. Ly, Y. Wu, H. Zou, R. Wang, W. Zhou, A. Kinoshita, et al., Inhibition of GSK3beta-mediated BACE1 expression reduces Alzheimer-associated phenotypes, J. Clin. Invest. 123 (2013) 224–235.
- [49] D.P. Hanger, K. Hughes, J.R. Woodgett, J.P. Brion, B.H. Anderton, Glycogen synthase kinase-3 induces Alzheimer's disease-like phosphorylation of tau: generation of paired helical filament epitopes and neuronal localisation of the kinase, Neurosci. Lett. 147 (1992) 58-62.
- [50] P. Roos-Mattjus, L. Sistonen, The ubiquitin-proteasome pathway, Ann. Med. 36 (2004) 285-295.
- [51] K.N. Swatek, D. Komander, Ubiquitin modifications, Cell. Res. 26 (2016) 399-422.
- [52] D. Komander, M. Rape, The ubiquitin code, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 81 (2012) 203-229.
- [53] M. Gorelik, S. Orlicky, M.A. Sartori, X. Tang, E. Marcon, I. Kurinov, et al., Inhibition of SCF ubiquitin ligases by engineered ubiquitin variants that target the Cul1 binding site on the Skp1-F-box interface, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 113 (2016) 3527-3532.
- [54] M.B. Metzger, V.A. Hristova, A.M. Weissman, HECT and RING finger families of E3 ubiquitin ligases at a glance, J. Cell. Sci. 125 (2012) 531–537.
- [55] C. Xu, J. Min, Structure and function of WD40 domain proteins, Protein Cell. 2 2011) 202-214.
- [56] Z. Wang, P. Liu, H. Inuzuka, W. Wei, Roles of F-box proteins in cancer, Nat. Rev. Cancer 14 (2014) 233-247.
- [57] E. Seo, H. Kim, R. Kim, S. Yun, M. Kim, J.K. Han, et al., Multiple isoforms of beta-TrCP display differential activities in the regulation of Wnt signaling, Cell Signal. 21 (2009) 43-51.
- [58] A. Oeckinghaus, S. Ghosh, The NF-kappaB family of transcription factors and its regulation, Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 1 (2009) a000034.
- [59] S.Y. Fuchs, V.S. Spiegelman, K.G. Kumar, The many faces of beta-TrCP E3 ubiquitin ligases: reflections in the magic mirror of cancer, Oncogene 23 (2004) 2028-2036.
- [60] M. Melikian, B. Eluard, G. Bertho, V. Baud, N. Evrard-Todeschi, Model of the interaction between the NF-kappaB inhibitory protein p100 and the E3 ubiquitin ligase beta-TrCP based on NMR and docking experiments, J. Chem. Inf. Model. 57 (2017) 223-233.
- [61] R.F. Schwabe, D.A. Brenner, Role of glycogen synthase kinase-3 in TNF-alphainduced NF-kappaB activation and apoptosis in hepatocytes, Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest, Liver Physiol. 283 (2002) G204–G211.
- [62] D. Frescas, M. Pagano, Deregulated proteolysis by the F-box proteins SKP2 and beta-TrCP: tipping the scales of cancer, Nat. Rev. Cancer 8 (2008) 438-449
- [63] C. Gao, G. Chen, G. Romero, S. Moschos, X. Xu, J. Hu, Induction of Gsk3betabeta-TrCP interaction is required for late phase stabilization of beta-catenin in canonical Wnt signaling, J Biol. Chem. 289 (2014) 7099-7108.
- [64] P. Polakis, Wnt signaling and cancer, Genes Dev. 14 (2000) 1837–1851.
 [65] D. Zhao, X. Lu, G. Wang, Z. Lan, W. Liao, J. Li, et al., Synthetic essentiality of chromatin remodelling factor CHD1 in PTEN-deficient cancer, Nature 542 (2017) 484 - 488
- [66] B.P. Zhou, J. Deng, W. Xia, J. Xu, Y.M. Li, M. Gunduz, et al., Dual regulation of Snail by GSK-3beta-mediated phosphorylation in control of epithelialmesenchymal transition, Nat. Cell. Biol. 6 (2004) 931-940.
- [67] Y. Xu, S.H. Lee, H.S. Kim, N.H. Kim, S. Piao, S.H. Park, et al., Role of CK1 in GSK3beta-mediated phosphorylation and degradation of snail, Oncogene 29 (2010) 3124-3133.
- [68] S. Goossens, N. Vandamme, P. Van Vlierberghe, G. Berx, EMT transcription factors in cancer development re-evaluated: Beyond EMT and MET, Biochim. Biophys. Acta (2017).
- [69] M. Hayakawa, H. Kitagawa, K. Miyazawa, M. Kitagawa, K. Kikugawa, The FWD1/beta-TrCP-mediated degradation pathway establishes a 'turning off switch' of a Cdc42 guanine nucleotide exchange factor, FGD1, Genes Cells 10 (2005) 241-251.
- [70] M. Hayakawa, M. Matsushima, H. Hagiwara, T. Oshima, T. Fujino, K. Ando, et al., Novel insights into FGD3, a putative GEF for Cdc42, that undergoes SCF (FWD1/beta-TrCP)-mediated proteasomal degradation analogous to that of its homologue FGD1 but regulates cell morphology and motility differently from FGD1, Genes Cells 13 (2008) 329-342.
- [71] S. Wei, H.C. Chuang, W.C. Tsai, H.C. Yang, S.R. Ho, A.J. Paterson, et al., Thiazolidinediones mimic glucose starvation in facilitating Sp1 degradation through the up-regulation of beta-transducin repeat-containing protein, Mol. Pharmacol. 76 (2009) 47-57.
- [72] A. Plotnikov, Y. Li, T.H. Tran, W. Tang, J.P. Palazzo, H. Rui, et al., Oncogenemediated inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta impairs degradation of prolactin receptor, Cancer Res. 68 (2008) 1354-1361.
- [73] W. Huang, X. Lv, C. Liu, Z. Zha, H. Zhang, Y. Jiang, et al., The N-terminal phosphodegron targets TAZ/WWTR1 protein for SCFbeta-TrCP-dependent

degradation in response to phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase inhibition, J. Biol. Chem. 287 (2012) 26245–26253.

- [74] L. Azzolin, F. Zanconato, S. Bresolin, M. Forcato, G. Basso, S. Bicciato, et al., Role of TAZ as mediator of Wnt signaling, Cell 151 (2012) 1443–1456.
- [75] J.D. Hayes, A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, The Nrf2 regulatory network provides an interface between redox and intermediary metabolism, Trends Biochem. Sci. 39 (2014) 199–218.
- [76] S. Chowdhry, Y. Zhang, M. McMahon, C. Sutherland, A. Cuadrado, J.D. Hayes, Nrf2 is controlled by two distinct beta-TrCP recognition motifs in its Neh6 domain, one of which can be modulated by GSK-3 activity, Oncogene 32 (2013) 3765–3781.
- [77] P. Rada, A.I. Rojo, S. Chowdhry, M. McMahon, J.D. Hayes, A. Cuadrado, SCF (beta-TrCP) promotes Glycogen synthase kinase-3-dependent degradation of the Nrf2 transcription factor in a Keap1-independent manner, Mol. Cell. Biol. (2011).
- [78] L.E. Tebay, H. Robertson, S.T. Durant, S.R. Vitale, T.M. Penning, A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, et al., Mechanisms of activation of the transcription factor Nrf2 by redox stressors, nutrient cues, and energy status and the pathways through which it attenuates degenerative disease, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 88 (2015) 108–146.
- [79] Y. Tsuchiya, T. Morita, M. Kim, S. Iemura, T. Natsume, M. Yamamoto, et al., Dual regulation of the transcriptional activity of Nrf1 by beta-TrCP- and Hrd1-dependent degradation mechanisms, Mol. Cell. Biol. 31 (2011) 4500– 4512.
- [80] Y. Tsuchiya, H. Taniguchi, Y. Ito, T. Morita, M.R. Karim, N. Ohtake, et al., The casein kinase 2-nrf1 axis controls the clearance of ubiquitinated proteins by regulating proteasome gene expression, Mol. Cell. Biol. 33 (2013) 3461–3472.
- [81] N.G. Kim, C. Xu, B.M. Gumbiner, Identification of targets of the Wnt pathway destruction complex in addition to beta-catenin, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 106 (2009) 5165–5170.
- [82] C. Morel, S.M. Carlson, F.M. White, R.J. Davis, Mcl-1 integrates the opposing actions of signaling pathways that mediate survival and apoptosis, Mol. Cell. Biol. 29 (2009) 3845–3852.
- [83] H. Ren, J. Koo, B. Guan, P. Yue, X. Deng, M. Chen, et al., The E3 ubiquitin ligases beta-TrCP and FBXW7 cooperatively mediates GSK3-dependent Mcl-1 degradation induced by the Akt inhibitor API-1, resulting in apoptosis, Mol. Cancer 12 (2013) 146.
- [84] R. Sears, F. Nuckolls, E. Haura, Y. Taya, K. Tamai, J.R. Nevins, Multiple Rasdependent phosphorylation pathways regulate Myc protein stability, Genes Dev. 14 (2000) 2501–2514.
- [85] N. Popov, C. Schulein, L.A. Jaenicke, M. Eilers, Ubiquitylation of the amino terminus of Myc by SCF(beta-TrCP) antagonizes SCF(Fbw7)-mediated turnover, Nat. Cell Biol. 12 (2010) 973–981.
- [86] N. Rocques, N. Abou Zeid, K. Sii-Felice, L. Lecoin, M.P. Felder-Schmittbuhl, A. Eychene, et al., GSK-3-mediated phosphorylation enhances Maf-transforming activity, Mol. Cell. 28 (2007) 584–597.
- [87] S.I. Han, S. Aramata, K. Yasuda, K. Kataoka, MafA stability in pancreatic beta cells is regulated by glucose and is dependent on its constitutive phosphorylation at multiple sites by glycogen synthase kinase 3, Mol. Cell Biol. 27 (2007) 6593–6605.
- [88] N.I. Herath, N. Rocques, A. Garancher, A. Eychene, C. Pouponnot, GSK3mediated MAF phosphorylation in multiple myeloma as a potential therapeutic target, Blood Cancer J. 4 (2014) e175.
- [89] S. Wang, Y. Zhang, Y. Wang, P. Ye, J. Li, H. Li, et al., Amphiregulin confers regulatory T cell suppressive function and tumor invasion via the EGFR/GSK-3beta/Foxp3 axis, J. Biol. Chem. 291 (2016) 21085–21095.
- [90] X. Wu, S. Wang, M. Han, B. Song, P. Ye, S. Ma, et al., Critical link between glycogen synthase kinase 3beta and forkhead box P3 in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 136 (1698–700) (2015) e1–e12.
- [91] S. Wang, Y. Li, P.H. Hsu, S.Y. Lee, Y. Kim, E.Y. Lee, Progesterone receptor A stability is mediated by glycogen synthase kinase-3beta in the Brca1deficient mammary gland, J. Biol. Chem. 288 (2013) 26265–26274.
- [92] M. Oh, H. Kim, I. Yang, J.H. Park, W.T. Cong, M.C. Baek, et al., GSK-3 phosphorylates delta-catenin and negatively regulates its stability via ubiquitination/proteosome-mediated proteolysis, J. Biol. Chem. 284 (2009) 28579–28589.
- [93] H. Shrestha, T. Yuan, Y. He, P.G. Moon, N. Shrestha, T. Ryu, et al., Investigation of the molecular mechanism of delta-catenin ubiquitination: Implication of beta-TrCP-1 as a potential E3 ligase, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1863 (2016) 2311–2321.
- [94] H. Demagny, T. Araki, E.M. De Robertis, The tumor suppressor Smad4/DPC4 is regulated by phosphorylations that integrate FGF, Wnt, and TGF-beta signaling, Cell. Rep. 9 (2014) 688–700.
- [95] H. Demagny, E.M. De Robertis, Point mutations in the tumor suppressor Smad4/DPC4 enhance its phosphorylation by GSK3 and reversibly inactivate TGF-beta signaling, Mol. Cell Oncol. 3 (2016) e1025181.
- [96] H. Demagny, E.M. De Robertis, Smad4/DPC4: A barrier against tumor progression driven by RTK/Ras/Erk and Wnt/GSK3 signaling, Mol. Cell Oncol. 3 (2016) e989133.
- [97] L.C. Fuentealba, E. Eivers, A. Ikeda, C. Hurtado, H. Kuroda, E.M. Pera, et al., Integrating patterning signals: Wnt/GSK3 regulates the duration of the BMP/ Smad1 signal, Cell 131 (2007) 980–993.
- [98] E. Aragon, N. Goerner, A.I. Zaromytidou, Q. Xi, A. Escobedo, J. Massague, et al., A Smad action turnover switch operated by WW domain readers of a phosphoserine code, Genes Dev. 25 (2011) 1275–1288.

- [99] J. Liu, H.L. Weiss, P. Rychahou, L.N. Jackson, B.M. Evers, T. Gao, Loss of PHLPP expression in colon cancer: role in proliferation and tumorigenesis, Oncogene 28 (2009) 994–1004.
- [100] X. Li, J. Liu, T. Gao, beta-TrCP-mediated ubiquitination and degradation of PHLPP1 are negatively regulated by Akt, Mol. Cell Biol. 29 (2009) 6192–6205.
- [101] D. Flugel, A. Gorlach, C. Michiels, T. Kietzmann, Glycogen synthase kinase 3 phosphorylates hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha and mediates its destabilization in a VHL-independent manner, Mol. Cell Biol. 27 (2007) 3253–3265.
- [102] S. Katiyar, E. Liu, C.A. Knutzen, E.S. Lang, C.R. Lombardo, S. Sankar, et al., REDD1, an inhibitor of mTOR signalling, is regulated by the CUL4A-DDB1 ubiquitin ligase, EMBO Rep. 10 (2009) 866–872.
- [103] X. Zhou, T.T. Li, X. Feng, E. Hsiang, Y. Xiong, K.L. Guan, et al., Targeted polyubiquitylation of RASSF1C by the Mule and SCFbeta-TrCP ligases in response to DNA damage, Biochem. J. 441 (2012) 227–236.
- [104] C. Žou, P.L. Butler, T.A. Coon, R.M. Smith, G. Hammen, Y. Zhao, et al., LPS impairs phospholipid synthesis by triggering beta-transducin repeatcontaining protein (beta-TrCP)-mediated polyubiquitination and degradation of the surfactant enzyme acyl-CoA:lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase I (LPCAT1), J. Biol. Chem. 286 (2011) 2719–2727.
- [105] Y. Harada, M. Sakai, N. Kurabayashi, T. Hirota, Y. Fukada, Ser-557phosphorylated mCRY2 is degraded upon synergistic phosphorylation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 31714–31721.
- [106] Y. Xiong, C. Liu, Y. Zhao, Decoding Ci: from partial degradation to inhibition, Dev. Growth Differ. 57 (2015) 98–108.
- [107] J. Jia, K. Amanai, G. Wang, J. Tang, B. Wang, J. Jiang, Shaggy/GSK3 antagonizes Hedgehog signalling by regulating Cubitus interruptus, Nature 416 (2002) 548–552.
- [108] B. Wang, Y. Li, Evidence for the direct involvement of {beta}TrCP in Gli3 protein processing, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 103 (2006) 33–38.
- [109] M. Kai, N. Ueno, N. Kinoshita, Phosphorylation-dependent ubiquitination of paraxial protocadherin (PAPC) controls gastrulation cell movements, PLoS One 10 (2015) e0115111.
- [110] L. Rossig, C. Badorff, Y. Holzmann, A.M. Zeiher, S. Dimmeler, Glycogen synthase kinase-3 couples AKT-dependent signaling to the regulation of p21Cip1 degradation, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 9684–9689.
- [111] Y. Nishi, R. Lin, DYRK2 and GSK-3 phosphorylate and promote the timely degradation of OMA-1, a key regulator of the oocyte-to-embryo transition in C. elegans, Dev. Biol. 288 (2005) 139–149.
- [112] W. Wu, D. Zhang, D. Pan, G. Zuo, X. Ren, S. Chen, Downregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 under oxidative stress conditions is mediated by beta-transduction repeat-containing protein via glycogen synthase kinase-3beta signaling, Int. J. Mol. Med. 37 (2016) 911–920.
- [113] S. Shaik, C. Nucera, H. Inuzuka, D. Gao, M. Garnaas, G. Frechette, et al., SCF (beta-TRCP) suppresses angiogenesis and thyroid cancer cell migration by promoting ubiquitination and destruction of VEGF receptor 2, J. Exp. Med. 209 (2012) 1289–1307.
- [114] M.C. Limon-Mortes, M. Mora-Santos, A. Espina, J.A. Pintor-Toro, A. Lopez-Roman, M. Tortolero, et al., UV-induced degradation of securin is mediated by SKP1-CUL1-beta TrCP E3 ubiquitin ligase, J. Cell Sci. 121 (2008) 1825–1831.
- [115] J.R. Woodgett, Physiological roles of glycogen synthase kinase-3: potential as a therapeutic target for diabetes and other disorders, Curr. Drug Targets Immune Endocr. Metabol. Disord. 3 (2003) 281–290.
- [116] C. Hooper, R. Killick, S. Lovestone, The GSK3 hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease, J. Neurochem. 104 (2008) 1433–1439.
- [117] F. Hernandez, J.D. Nido, J. Avila, N. Villanueva, GSK3 inhibitors and disease, Mini Rev. Med. Chem. 9 (2009) 1024–1029.
- [118] C. Sutherland, A.C. Duthie, Invited commentary on Lithium treatment and risk for dementia in adults with bipolar disorder, Br. J. Psychiatry 207 (2015) 52–54.
- [119] H. Lal, F. Ahmad, J. Woodgett, T. Force, The GSK-3 family as therapeutic target for myocardial diseases, Circ. Res. 116 (2015) 138–149.
- [120] N.K. Lim, L.W. Hung, T.Y. Pang, C.A. McLean, J.R. Liddell, J.B. Hilton, et al., Localized changes to glycogen synthase kinase-3 and collapsin response mediator protein-2 in the Huntington's disease affected brain, Hum. Mol. Genet. 23 (2014) 4051–4063.
- [121] M. Golpich, E. Amini, F. Hemmati, N.M. Ibrahim, B. Rahmani, Z. Mohamed, et al., Glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta (GSK-3beta) signaling: Implications for Parkinson's disease, Pharmacol. Res. 97 (2015) 16–26.
- [122] Z. Liu, R. Gong, Remote ischemic preconditioning for kidney protection: GSK3beta-centric insights into the mechanism of action, Am. J. Kidney Dis. 66 (2015) 846–856.
- [123] R.S. Jope, Y. Cheng, J.A. Lowell, R.J. Worthen, Y.H. Sitbon, E. Beurel, Stressed and Inflamed, Can GSK3 Be Blamed? Trends Biochem. Sci. 42 (2017) 180–192.
- [124] V. Palomo, D.I. Perez, C. Gil, A. Martinez, The potential role of glycogen synthase kinase 3 inhibitors as amyotrophic lateral sclerosis pharmacological therapy, Curr. Med. Chem. 18 (2011) 3028–3034.
- [125] H. Wang, J. Brown, M. Martin, Glycogen synthase kinase 3: A point of convergence for the host inflammatory response, Cytokine (2010).
- [126] H. Wang, A. Kumar, R.J. Lamont, D.A. Scott, GSK3beta and the control of infectious bacterial diseases, Trends Microbiol. 22 (2014) 208–217.
- [127] K.J. Verhees, N.A. Pansters, A.M. Schols, R.C. Langen, Regulation of skeletal muscle plasticity by glycogen synthase kinase-3beta: a potential target for the treatment of muscle wasting, Curr. Pharm. Des. 19 (2013) 3276–3298.
- [128] H. Eldar-Finkelman, A. Martinez, GSK-3 Inhibitors: Preclinical and Clinical Focus on CNS, Front. Mol. Neurosci. 4 (2011) 32.

- [129] R. Bajpai, G.P. Nagaraju, Specificity protein 1: Its role in colorectal cancer progression and metastasis, Crit. Rev. Oncol. Hematol. 113 (2017) 1–7.
 [130] J. Luo, Glycogen synthase kinase 3beta (GSK3beta) in tumorigenesis and cancer chemotherapy, Cancer Lett. 273 (2009) 194–200.
- [131] J.A. McCubrey, L.S. Steelman, F.E. Bertrand, N.M. Davis, M. Sokolosky, S.L. Abrams, et al., GSK-3 as potential target for therapeutic intervention in cancer, Oncotarget 5 (2014) 2881–2911.
- [132] N.J. Grant, P.J. Coates, Y.L. Woods, S.E. Bray, N.A. Morrice, C.J. Hastie, et al., Phosphorylation of a splice variant of collapsin response mediator protein 2 in the nucleus of tumour cells links cyclin dependent kinase-5 to oncogenesis, BMC Cancer 15 (2015) 885.